

Doctoral Thesis in Land and Water Resources Engineering

Lake Hydrodynamics and Pollution Transport under Climate Change

The Case of Lake Victoria

SEEMA PAUL



Stockholm, Sweden 2023

Lake Hydrodynamics and Pollution Transport under Climate Change

The Case of Lake Victoria

SEEMA PAUL

Academic Dissertation which, with due permission of the KTH Royal Institute of Technology, is submitted for public defence for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy on Friday the 24th of November 2023, at 9:00 a.m. in D37, Lindstedtsvägen 9, Stockholm.

Doctoral Thesis in Land and Water Resources Engineering KTH Royal Institute of Technology Stockholm, Sweden 2023

© Seema Paul

© Jesper Oppelstrup, Roger Thunvik, John Mango Magero, David Ddumba Walakira, Vladimir Cvetkovic, Paper 1 © Jesper Oppelstrup, Paper 2

© Benedict T.I. Reinardy, David Ddumba Walakira, Prosun Bhattacharya, Henrik Ernstson, Zahra Kalantari, Paper 3

© Jesper Oppelstrup, Steve W. Lyon, Paper 4

© Jesper Oppelstrup, Paper 5

© Henrik Ernstson, John Mango Magero, Zahra Kalantari, Steve W. Lyon, Paper 6

Cover page image: Created by Seema Paul on the software Comsol Multiphysics©

TRITA-ABE-DLT-2346 ISBN 978-91-8040-760-1

Printed by: Universitetsservice US-AB, Sweden 2023

Preface and dedication

To, my parents, family, and friends.

Ever grateful for your support, especially in finishing my work.

Water for all

Water is pure, Water is natural, Water is healthy, Water can help all.

Water is simple, Water is free, Water can help the lives, the lives of you and me.

- Olivia Taylor

On our part, we know this lake [Victoria] by a name infinitely more meaningful and beautiful. It is *Nalubaale*; which means 'Lake of Goddesses.' And the River Nile we call *Kiira*; which means the river which tumbles and bubbles out of *Nalubaale*.

- Paulo Wangoola in Williams et al., 2008.

Nalubaale ... abode of the spirits.

- Peter Hoesing, 2012.

Abstract

A very small part of the total earth's water is freshwater (only 2.5%). Unfortunately, due to climate change and pervasive manmade activities, surface freshwater quality in many places of the world has become degraded. This is manifested in the Rift Valley lakes, a series of lakes in Eastern Africa that runs from Ethiopia in the north to Malawi in the south. Water quality degradation in the Rift Valley lakes is driven by various factors, including water quantity and scarcity, pollution and contamination, nutrients loading, and general water use by industry and society. In particular, Lake Victoria, the world's second-largest freshwater body and the largest tropical lake, has seriously polluted near lakeshore areas, which is a great regional development problem causing misfortune for millions of people.

This dissertation contributes new insights into lake hydrodynamic processes and pollution transport in shallow lakes through developing more accurate models to understand the complex processes of water quality degradation. Based on empirical data this thesis developed systematic methods to consider lake bathymetry, lake flow, water level verification, water balance, hydro-climatological processes, transport and dispersion of pollutants and nutrient particles. The data-driven hydrological model of Lake Victoria that is developed in the thesis considers hydro-meteorological and climatological data, river discharges and outflow, wind speed and direction, atmospheric deposition, nutrient loading, concentration of pollutants and nutrients, and remote sensing satellite data. The thesis illustrates the power of numerical and hydrodynamic methods that uses one- and two-dimensional mathematical equations (1D and 2D) to model the three-dimensional (3D) behaviour of shallow lakes over time.

The results indicate that the lake hydrodynamics of Lake Victoria are heavily influenced by lake bathymetry and regional weather patterns and are thus connected to increasing climate variation. The hydro-meteorological processes, verified by empirical data on precipitation, lake flow and lake water levels, show that extreme weather events are responsible for changing the characteristics of lake water balance, changing seasonal variations, and exhibiting strong correlations among water level and hydro-meteorological data. The model of the movement of pollutants and nutrient particles shows how pollutants and nutrients travel within Lake Victoria and where they concentrate in the lake and its sediments. The wind hydrodynamic modelling shows that the wind, along with hydrodynamic stability, plays an important role in pollution flow patterns and that pollutants can be transported from shallow parts, when they leave rivers and shorelines, to deeper lake areas. The hydro-climatological model demonstrates the crucial interdependence between hydrodynamic processes and climatological factors at the catchment scale of Lake Victoria.

The numerical models and calculation methods that have been developed in this dissertation represent additional contributions to hydrodynamic research and can be used to investigate hydrodynamic processes in other lakes. The thesis contributes to UN Sustainable Development Goals related to water security, drinking water, food, and health. A potential area of application lies in supporting analysis and mitigation of pollution and climate change effects and more generally aid in the natural resource governance of this vital African lake.

Keywords

Bathymetry mapping; model verification; water balance; correlation; tracer transport; wind hydrodynamics; pollution and nutrient transport; climate effect.

Sammanfattning

En liten del av jordens vatten är sötvatten (endast 2,5 %). På grund av klimatförändringar som skapats genom ekonomiska och mänskliga aktiviteter har sötvattenskvaliteten på många platser i världen kraftigt försämrats. Detta märks i sprickdalssjöarna, en serie sjöar i området *Rift Valley* i östra Afrika som går från Etiopien i norr till Malawi i söder. Försämring av vattenkvaliteten i sprickdalssjöarna drivs av olika faktorer, inklusive vattenmängd och vattenbrist, spridning av föroreningar från jordbruk och städer, överbelastning av näringsämnen och överanvändning av vatten av industri och samhälle. I synnerhet Victoriasjön, världens andra största sötvattenkälla och den största tropiska sjön på Jorden, har fått allvarligt förorenade strandområden, vilket är ett stort regionalt utvecklingsproblem och orsakar problem för de miljontals människor som bor runt sjön eller som på olika sätt är beroende av dess vatten.

Denna avhandling bidrar med nya insikter om grunda sjöars hydrodynamiska processer och föroreningstransporter genom att utveckla mer exakta modeller för att förstå de komplexa hydrologiska processer som formar grunda sjöars vattenkvalitet. Baserat på empiriska data har denna avhandling utvecklat systematiska metoder för att beakta Victoriasjöns batymetri, sjöflöden, vattennivåer, vattenbalans och hur föroreningar och näringspartiklar transporteras och sprids i sjön. Den datadrivna flödesmodellen beaktade meteorologiska och hydrologiska data, vindhastighet och vindriktning, utflöden från floder, men också koncentrationen av spårämnen av föroreningar och näringsämnen. Avhandlingen illustrerar kraften i numeriska och hydrodynamiska metoder som använder en- och tvådimensionella matematiska ekvationer (1D och 2D) för att modellera det tredimensionella (3D) beteendet hos grunda sjöar över tid.

Resultaten indikerar att hydrodynamiken i Victoriasjön är starkt påverkad av batymetri och klimatförändringar. De hydrometeorologiska processerna, verifierade genom sjöflödes- och nivåmodeller, visar att extrema väderhändelser som troligtvis drivs av klimatförändringar är ansvariga för att förändra fundamentala egenskaper i sjöns vattenbalans och ändrade säsongsvariationer som uppvisar stark korrelation mellan vattennivå- och hydrometeorologiska data. Den modellerade transporten av spårämnen från utvalda floder, en modell för att förstå hur föroreningar och näringspartiklar sprids i sjön, visade hur ämnen färdas i Victoriasjöns vatten och var de över tid kan komma att koncentreras. Den numeriska hydrodynamiska modelleringen visar att vinden tillsammans med hydrodynamisk stabilitet spelar en viktig roll i hur föroreningar sprids i tydliga mönster och att föroreningar kan transporteras från grunda delar, när de lämnar floden eller stranden, till sjöns djupare delar och därmed deponeras och med tiden nå höga koncentrationer. Den hydroklimatologiska modellen visar vid skalan för avrinningsområdet på viktiga samband mellan hydrodynamiska processer och klimatologiska faktorer.

De numeriska modellerna och beräkningsmetoderna som har utvecklats i denna avhandling representerar bidrag till hydrodynamisk forskning. De metoder för att ta fram modeller för hydrodynamiska processer i sjöar, beräkna och verifiera sjöars batymetri, sjövattenflöde och föroreningstransport samt den uppsättning analytiska metoder som utvecklats parallellt med arbetet kan med fördel användas för att undersöka hydrodynamiska processer i andra sjöar. Ett potentiellt tillämpningsområde för denna forskning är att stödja analys av lokala och regionala effekter av klimatförändringar och föroreningar. Forskningen kan också användas för att utveckla strategier för att förhindra ytterligare föroreningar i sötvattensjöar och för att mer allmänt stödja arbetet med att förvalta denna centrala afrikanska sjö. Tillsammans bidrar avhandlingen med kunskap i linje med FN:s mål för hållbar utveckling relaterade till vattensäkerhet, dricksvatten, mat och hälsa. **Nyckelord:** Batymetri kartläggning; modellverifiering; vattenbalans; korrelation; transport av spårämnen; vind hydrodynamik; föroreningstransport; klimateffekt.

Acknowledgements

This thesis was carried out at the Department of Sustainable Development, Environmental Sciences and Engineering (SEED) at Royal Institute of Technology, Stockholm between 2015 and 2022, as part of the Division of Strategic Sustainability Studies, and the Division of Land and Water Resources Engineering. I would like to express my deepest thanks to Prof. Henrik Ernstson at KTH for being my main supervisor and Associate Prof. Zahra Kalantari at KTH as my co-supervisor, and both for their solid support in finalizing my thesis. I also deeply thank my associated co-supervisory team: Prof. Jesper Oppelstrup (em.) at KTH; Prof. Steve W. Lyon at Ohio State University (USA); and Prof. Roger Thunvik (em.). I extend my thanks to Prof. Bo Olofsson (em.) for providing guidance in writing and analysis and I am grateful to Prof. Vladimir Cvetkovic at KTH who was my Licentiate supervisor. I thank all for giving me the opportunity of pursuing this PhD degree within the group of Sustainability Assessment and Management at KTH and I am grateful for their valuable support, guidance, and dedication during the development of this thesis.

I would like to express my gratitude to *Prefekt* Maria Malmström, Head of the Department, as well as to Prof. Berit Balfors, Prof. Ulla Mörtberg, and Prof. Prosun Bhattacharya, all from KTH, who showed interest and supported me throughout various stages of this work. I would also like to thank Prof. John Mango and David Ddumba Walakira from Makerere University in Uganda. They helped me to visit several important organizations and stakeholders and provided me with extensive data to develop the analysis of lake hydrodynamics and climate impacts.

At the beginning, my work started as a collaboration between KTH and Makerere University. I was fortunate enough to visit Uganda and Kenya to gather foundational data from various organizations in those countries. I would like to extend a special thanks to Prof. Richard Wait (em.) at Uppsala University (Sida-ISP program) who was an active participant in this work from the very beginning. He helped us by providing the hydrograph map and initial lake map (Paper III) and assisted in collecting data from the field. I would also like to express my gratitude to Docent Bijan-Sam Dargahi (em.) at KTH, who provided us with the initial Lake Victoria velocity map of Delft 3D.

I wish to acknowledge Lake Victoria Basin Commission (LVBC) and Water Resources Management Authority (WRMA) for their useful cooperation. Most of the data described in papers I-IV and VI were obtained with the help of engineers Ramadan Omari and Reuben Ngessa at WRMA and LVBC, who provided more than fifty years of data for river inflow, outflow, precipitation, and evaporation, alongside the satellite data I collected myself. Thanks also to Tabu Munyalo, NaFIRRI, Uganda, providing us with extensive bathymetry dataset for the entire lake (used in paper I). I would like to express my gratitude to the National Water and Sewerage Corporation (NWSC) in Uganda for informing us about the water pollution issues in Murchison Bay. I am also thankful to Prof. Sally MacIntyre for providing us with information on the possibility of developing a method for transporting pollutants from shallower to deeper areas of the lake, which was our contribution in Paper IV.

Thanks to all our East African group partners for providing data from different sources (Paper I-VI). Special thanks to Tanzania Water Ministry and Tanzania Meteorological Agency, who provided more than thirty years monthly averages wind speeds and wind directions data (Paper IV). I am also thankful to the team of LVBC, WRMA, NWSC, NaFIRRI, who provided valuable datasets and collaboration from the very beginning.

I am grateful to all my colleagues at SEED who made our workplace an engaging and stimulating environment to work in. They also supported me throughout my research work, for which I am immensely thankful. Additionally, I would like to express my gratitude to my previous colleagues from the Division of Land and Water Resources Engineering at KTH. They shared with me many academic experiences, moments of laughter, and provided me with their unwavering support.

I would like to extend my thanks to Aira Saarelainen, Britt Chow, Britt Aguggiaro, Annette Stenberg and Marie Larsson for helping me with many practical and administrative matters, and Kosta Wallin who helped with computers, and Jerzy Buczak with excellent IT support.

The study was conducted within the research project "Lake Victoria Pilot Study" funded by Sida ISP. I also received important support from the Åke and Greta Scholarship Foundation, the Lars Erik Lundberg Scholarship Foundation, and from KTH Research Foundation, an entity set-up by the President of KTH. The first stage of this PhD project was presented in my Licentiate Thesis in 2019 (Paul 2019).

My warmest thanks to all my friends and family who have always been there for me when I most needed them. Special thanks go to my beloved sisters Gouri, Laxmi, and Uma and to my brothersin-law Prof. Deba Prosad Paul and Samir Paul Chowdhury, and to my elder brothers Shib, Durga, Kali, Shankar, and Shekar and the whole extended family. You are my strength, you are my confidence, and you taught me there is no end to education.

Finally, special thanks go to my beloved husband Bipul Das, without his uncountable sacrifice, it would not have been possible for me to complete my PhD studies. He nourished my life with his norms, compassion, and humanity. I am eternally grateful for everything you have taught me.

To my late Mother and late Father, thank you for making me who I am. This work effort is dedicated to both of you!

Stockholm, October 2023

Seema Paul

List of appended papers

Paper I

Paul, Seema, Jesper Oppelstrup, Roger Thunvik, John Mango Magero, David Ddumba Walakira, and Vladimir Cvetkovic (2019). Bathymetry development and flow analyses using two-dimensional numerical modelling approach for Lake Victoria. *International Journal of Fluids* 4: 1-21, https://doi.org/10.3390/fluids4040182.

Paper II

Paul, Seema, and Jesper Oppelstrup (2020). Hydro-meteorological processes driving solute transport in Lake Victoria. *Journal of Water Science* 34(1): 18-31, https://doi.org/10.1080/11104929.2020.1722416

Paper III

Paul, Seema, Benedict T.I. Reinardy, David Ddumba Walakira, Henrik Ernstson, Prosun Bhattacharya, and Zahra Kalantari. A shallow water numerical method for assessing impacts of hydrodynamics and nutrient transport processes on water quality values of Lake Victoria. *Heliyon* (Elsevier)(accepted with minor revision).

Paper IV

Paul, Seema, Jesper Oppelstrup, and Steve W. Lyon. Potential wind influences adopted for evaluating surface-water transport processes of Lake Victoria. *Journal of Hydrology* (under revision).

Paper V

Paul, Seema, and Jesper Oppelstrup (2020). Developed numerical simulation of falling and moving objects in viscous fluids under the action of a Reynolds Lubrication Theory and Low Reynolds numbers. *Open Journal of Fluid Dynamics* 10: 8-30, https://doi.org/10.4236/ojfd.2020.101002

Paper VI

Paul, Seema, Henrik Ernstson, John Mango Magero, Zahra Kalantari, and Steve W. Lyon. Understanding hydrodynamic and climate effects on the transboundary Lake Victoria basin at a catchment scale. (manuscript)

Author's contribution to each paper

Paper I

The author SP and co-author JO were responsible for the scientific planning, theoretical development, modelling, and evaluation. The author was responsible for some of the field work and most of the writing. Comments and suggestions were received from the co-authors.

Paper II

SP and co-author JO were responsible for the scientific planning, theoretical development, modelling, and evaluation. The author was responsible for some of the field work and most of the writing. Comments and suggestions were received from the co-authors.

Paper III

SP and BR were responsible for the scientific planning. The approach for the data analysis were developed by SP and DDW. The whole paper design, structure and writing by SP, BR and HE, with feedback and co-writing from PH and ZK.

Paper IV

SP and co-authors jointly carried out the scientific planning, theoretical development, modelling, and evaluation. The author was responsible for some of the fieldwork, and the whole paper structure, design, and written by SP. Comments and suggestions were received from the co-authors.

Paper V

SP and co-author JO were responsible for the scientific planning, theoretical development, modelling, and evaluation. The paper written by SP.

Paper VI

SP and HE were responsible for the scientific planning, SP and JMM collected data from reliable sources, comments and suggestions were received from ZK and SWL. The author of this thesis was responsible for the theoretical development, modelling, and evaluation. The author was also responsible for collecting remote sensing data, fieldwork, and writing.

Other works not included in the thesis

- **Paul, S.**, Oppelstrup, J. (2022). Murchison Bay surface water pollution transport mechanisms. (manuscript)
- **Paul, S.**, Ijumulana, J. (2022). Land-use distribution criteria changing the groundwater contamination factor and transportation patterns at Mara River Basin of Lake Victoria. (manuscript)
- **Paul, S.** (2014) Hydrodynamics of Lake Victoria: Vertically integrated flow models in COMSOL Multiphysics. In: *COMSOL Conference 2014*, Bangalore, India, 13-14 November. The manuscript received the conference Best Student Poster award.
- Walakira, D.D., **Paul, S.**, Wait, R., Mango, J.M., Kasozi, J., Oppelstrup, J., Thunvik, R. (2014). Development of a 2D Vertically Integrated Shallow Water Equation Model of Lake Victoria. In: *33rd Conference of the Southern Africa Mathematical Sciences Association – SAMSA2014*, National University of Science and Technology, Victoria Falls, Zimbabwe, p. 107
- **Paul, S.**, Oppelstrup, J., Cvetkovic, V. (2018). Lake Victoria development model assessing by water level hydrodynamics, pollution transport and wind driven flow. *Proceedings of Twentieth National Symposium on Environment (NSE-20)*, IIT Gandhinagar, Gujarat, India, pp. 125-126.
- **Paul, S.**, Oppelstrup, J., Cvetkovic, V. (2019). Hydrodynamic wind induce model influencing inner Murchison Bay flow circulation. *GEET-19, International Conference on Green Energy and Environmental Technology*, Paris, France, pp. 61-66.

List of abbreviations

ALE	Arbitrary Lagrangian-Eulerian
CDF	Cumulative Distribution Function
CFD	Computational Fluid Dynamics
CFL	Courant-Friedrichs-Lewy
СМ	Comsol Multiphysics software
CRU	Climate Research Unit
CRU TS	Climate Research Unit Gridded Time Series
DEM	Digital Elevation Model
DO	Dissolved Oxygen
DS	Dynamical System
E	East
EC	Electric Conductivity
ENSO	El Niño-Southern Oscillation
EOS	Earth Observing System
ET	Evapotranspiration
FEM	Finite Element Method
FFT	Fast Fourier Transform
FVM	Finite Volume Method
GIS	Geographical Information System
ITCZ	Inter-Tropical Convergence Zone
IWD	Inverse Distance Weighted
LV	Lake Victoria
LWB	Lake Water Balance
LVBC	Lake Victoria Basin Commission
LVEMP	Lake Victoria Environment Management Project
ODE	Ordinary Differential Equations

MB	Murchison Bay
MODIS	Moderate Resolution Imaging Spectroradiometer
Ν	North
NASA	National Aeronautics and Space Administration
NERC	Natural Environment Research Council
N-S	Navier-Stokes
NE	Northeast
NW	Northwest
NaFIRRI	National Fisheries Resource Research Institute
3D, 2D	Three, Two-dimensional
NOAA	U.S. National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration
NWSC	National Water Sewage Cooperation
ORP	Oxidation-reduction potential
PDE	Partial Differential Equation
PET	Potential Evapotranspiration
POD	Proper Orthogonal Decomposition
РОМ	Princeton Ocean Model
POWER	Prediction of Worldwide Energy Resources
Re	Reynolds Number
RLT	Reynolds Lubrication Theory
ROMS	The Regional Oceanographic Model System
S	South
SE	Southeast
SW	Southwest
Sida-ISP	Sida, International Science program
SRTM	Shuttle Radar Topography Mission
SVD	Singular Value Decomposition

SWEs	Shallow Water Equations
TDS	Total dissolved solids
TIN	Triangulated Irregular Network
TVD	Total Variation Diminishing
USGS	U.S. Geological Survey
W	West
WLF	Water Level Fluctuation
WL	Water Level
WMO	World Meteorological Organization
WRMA	Water Resources Management Authority

List of figures

Figure 1: The global largest lakes water distribution.	1
Figure 2: A schematic overview showing the procedures considered in this thesis	6
Figure 3: Lake Victoria basin maps with coordinate systems	8
Figure 4: Vertical cut through the water body	14
Figure 5: Different data sources to build the bathymetry of Lake Victoria	15
Figure 6: The research process on mapping the bathymetry	16
Figure 7: Delaunay triangulation and interpolation to iso-depth curve data.	17
Figure 8: Mapped shoreline with new depth data	17
Figure 9: Visualizing the organization of averages of wind speed and directions	22
Figure 10: Lake Victoria water depths based on iso-depth curves	26
Figure 11: Lake Victoria initial rain-drop model in Comsol	27
Figure 12: Flow patterns of Lake Victoria	28
Figure 13: CM mean water level (wl) and water balance Eq. 10 (water level).	29
Figure 14: Mean water level simulations	29
Figure 15: Lake Victoria water balance by measured data.	30
Figure 16: Tracer concentration on Lake Victoria from 1950 to 2006.	30
Figure 17: Velocity profile for moving object	31
Figure 18: Wind roses at the Tanzanian weather stations	31
Figure 19: One-day constant wind speed simulation	33
Figure 20: Murchison Bay wind-induced flow from the Entebbe station data	33
Figure 21: Hydrostatic flow model	34
Figure 22: Meteorological climate 21 years datasets	34
Figure 23: Seasonal high peak (1950-2000) variations in inflow to Lake Victoria	37
Figure 24: Wind field component analysis of Entebbe and Tanzania stations	38
Figure 25: Interrelation between the effects of climate with lake water levels	38
Figure 26: Evapotranspiration effect on Lake Victoria	39
Figure 27: Long-time data set (1900-2020) for forecasting trend and seasonality	40
Figure 28: Mean annual rainfall trend (1900 to 2020).	40

List of tables

Table 1: Objectives for each paper.	5
Table 2: Summary of the different sources of data used in this thesis.	10
Table 3: Method sections summarized	12
Table 4: Structure of the wind data designation under dynamical system array.	23
Table 5: Wind stress model parameters.	24

Contents

Preface and dedicationiii
Abstractv
Keywordsv
Sammanfattningvi
Acknowledgementsviii
List of appended papersx
Paper Ix
Paper IIx
Paper IIIx
Paper IVx
Paper Vx
Paper VIx
Author's contribution to each paperxi
Other works not included in the thesisxii
List of abbreviationsxiii
List of figuresxvi
List of tablesxvii
1. Introduction1
1.1. State of the art
1.2. Aim and objectives4
1.3. Scope of work6
1.4. Thesis structure6
2. Materials: Detailed study areas and data7
2.1. Basin scales with data, Paper I-VI7
2.2. Geospatial data, Paper VI8
2.3. Uganda, Tanzania, and Kenya climatology data, Paper IV and VI9
2.4. Murchison Bay wind data, Paper IV9
3. Methods11
3.1. Lake bathymetry development methods11
3.2. Hydrodynamic model methods18
3.3. Small object, wind hydrodynamics and transport21
4. Results26
4.1. Lake Victoria bathymetry in Matlab and Comsol

	4.2. Initial lake model in Comsol	27
	4.3. Hydrodynamics flow behaviour	27
	4.4. Water level validation	28
	4.5. Lake water balance	28
	4.6. Tracer transport model	29
	4.7. Modelling a microorganism moving in a fluid	30
	4.8. Wind pattern assessment	31
	4.9. Wind induced hydrodynamic flow modelling	32
	4.10. Climate scenarios	34
5	. Discussion	35
	5.1. Validating models and handling various lake flow data sources	35
	5.2. Modelling pollutants from rivers and wind patterns	37
	5.3 Towards integrating catchment data to account for climate change	39
6	. Conclusion	41
B	libliography	.44

1. Introduction

Lakes are one of the most easily available and exploitable freshwater resources and they support a range of services for people and industry, from food production, irrigation, transportation, recreation, to hydropower. Yet, the surface and freshwater that exist in lakes, streams and wetlands make up only 0.01 % of the total global water budget (Sparrenborn et al., 2022). With an increasing world population and intensifying industrial activities, the pressure on accessing large volumes of high quality water from the world's largest lakes is building (Figure 1a). Over the last decades, climate change has furthermore emerged as yet an additional and uncertain stress factor impacting quality and quantity of available lake water resources (Papa et al., 2023). Taken together, lakes have become an increasingly valued resource for society and requires management and protection (Schewe et al. 2014; ECO-Rep Training Manual). In this context, to better understand lake hydrodynamic processes is crucial for sustainable development and environmental water resource management where the study of hydrodynamics and how human activities impact lake water quality is an important yet poorly understood issue, further complicated by how hydrodynamics can vary greatly between different lakes because of geometric differences, surrounding topographic, hydrological, and geochemical loadings, and meteorological exposures (Liu et al., 2021; McGinnis and Wuest 2005).



Figure 1: The global largest lakes water distribution: a) worldwide largest lakes (source: Charles, 1982); b) the total global freshwater distribution as well as water in lakes, courtesy of Prof. Bo Olofsson (source: Sparrenbom et al., 2022).

This dissertation contributes new insights into lake hydrodynamic processes and pollution transport in shallow lakes through a focus on Lake Victoria, also known by its indigenous names as *Nyanza*, *Nam Lolwe*, and *Nalubaale*—"the abode of the spirits"1. It is the world's third-largest lake, secondlargest freshwater lake, and largest tropical lake (Paul et al., 2019) and lies in a distinguished climate and biometric region of Earth where tropical temperature remains relatively constant throughout the year and seasonal variations are dominated by precipitation (Christopher et al., 2014; Hasan & Jin, 2014; Kundu et al., 2017). Lake Victoria is indeed vital for its region and lies across three East African countries: Kenya with 6 %, Tanzania with just over half at 51 %, and Uganda extending 43 % across the lake's surface area (Hassan and Jin, 2014; Christopher et al.,

¹ British colonial explorer John Hanning Speke named the lake after Queen Victoria in 1858. But it obviously had other names before European colonization. On its southern shore it was named *Nyanza*, a large body of water; on its eastern shore the Luo called it *Nam Lolwe*, the endless lake; and in the north the Lugandan people called it *Nalubaale*, a powerful deity and the mother of all other gods, "the abode of the spirits" (Hoesing, 2012: 100; see also Williams et al. 2008).

2014; Kundu et al., 2017; Paul et al., 2019) and measures 355 km across its widest surface area. Lake Victoria is considered a shallow lake with an average depth of 40 meters and a maximum depth of 80 meters (Kayombo and Jorgensen, 2005; Cheruiyot and Muhandiki, 2014; Paul et al., 2019) and it is the major freshwater source for domestic, agriculture, industrial, fishery, and transport purposes in the surrounding region (LVFO, 2015; Kundu et al., 2017) providing resources for livelihoods and ecosystem services for over 40 million people (Kundu et al., 2017). The Lake Victoria Basin's population has grown from 35 million in 2006 to 45 million in 2017 (World Bank, 2018) and the basin has undergone large Water Level (WL) changes caused by multiple factors such as heavy rainfall, human activities, shifts in lake bottom topography, environmental degradation, urbanization, and climate change (Awange et al., 2008; Akurut et al., 2014). The economy of the riparian areas are heavily dependent on Lake Victoria with over 80 % of the basin population relying on agriculture and livestock activities for their livelihood that generates 30 - 40 % of the regional GDP (World Bank, 2018). The gross economic product of the lake catchment is on the order of US\$ 400 - 500 million annually and the lake catchment supports nearly one-third of the total population of East Africa (Kavombo and Jorgensen, 2005; World Bank, 2018). Regular monitoring of lake water level is crucial because how the region's economy and access to water, food, and transport depends on the lake (Semazzi, 2011).

The lake has furthermore a long shoreline with numerous gulfs and bays, many of which are recipients of river discharge, municipal and industrial effluents (Gikuma-Njuru and Hecky, 2005; Cornelissen et al., 2014; MacIntyre et al., 2014). Hydrodynamic flows in lakeshore areas are furthermore complex due to variations in morphometry that affect water, sediments loads, concentrations of chemicals, and ecological diversity (Luviga et al., 2015; Gikuma-Njuru et al., 2018). Some rivers carry industrial discharges directly to the shoreline. An example is the shallow Winam Gulf in Kenya, near Kisumu in the east of the lake (Kyomuhendo, 2003; Longgen et al., 2009; Kundu et al., 2017). Malfunctioning sewage plants discharge inadequately treated sewage into tributary rivers and subsequently into the lake. There are also examples where agricultural and chemical industries discharge pollutants directly into the lake (Christopher et al., 2014). In Tanzania small-scale gold mining activities bring significant pollution in the form of heavy metals (LVEMP, 2005); in Jinia, Uganda, food processing, textile, leather, paper production and metallurgy industries brings further pollution (Oguttu et al., 2008); and pollution is also directly drained from Nakivubo channel into Murchison Bay affect near-shore areas (Kabenge and Wang., 2016). These activities from the three countries severely affect lake water quality and are continuously degrading the water even in deeper lake areas (Scheren et al., 2000; Joachim, 2011). The most important components of water quality degradation in Lake Victoria are due to pollution, river discharge, diffusion processes, nutrient loading, eutrophication, and the spread of the invasive South American water hyacinth (waterweed)(Kabenge and Wang, 2016; Olokotum et al., 2021; Akurut et al., 2017; Odhiambo 2016; Banadda et al., 2011; Lubovich, 2009).

During the past 70 years, Lake Victoria has been seen as an "international water body" that is under considerable pressure from a variety of interlinked human activities (Odada et al., 2004; Hazenoot, 2012). The current and perhaps most alarming anthropogenic stress to be considered is the increasing demand for hydropower which puts most pressure on the lake during the drought seasons (or drought years), a pressure expected to increase (Mutenyo, 2009; Hecky et al., 2010). Recent studies on climate variability and fluctuations of lake levels show some worrying drought patterns (Awange et al., 2008; Awange et al., 2013; Sewagudde, 2009; Swenson and Wahr, 2009; Yin and Nicholson, 1998). The important factors are precipitation, temperature, evaporation, drought, hydro-meteorological processes, and floods which all significantly impact the lake water levels with consequences for the lake water quality and surrounding people's livelihoods (Khaki and Awange, 2021; Paul and Oppelstrup, 2020; Nkuna and Odiyo, 2000). However, the low water quality brings poor health (Machiwa 2003), lowers livelihood opportunities, creates gender

inequality, causes absence of children from school, increases domestic expenditure on health, and imbalance ecosystems (Khaki and Awange, 2021). All these consequences ultimately deepen the poverty cycle for the surrounding countries' people and pose significant challenges to many of the sustainable development goals (in particular SDGs 1-6, 8, 10, 13, and 14) (Koutsouris et al., 2010). Therefore, it's crucial to monitor and manage the basin's hydrologic cycle using up-to-date technology and methods (Awange et al., 2013).

1.1. State of the art

Given the centrality of Lake Victoria as a regional resource and its many challenges in terms of pollution and climate variability, this thesis focuses on developing a cutting-edge and future-looking hydrological model of Lake Victoria that can use and is validated by existing and new empirical data. Despite Lake Victoria's importance for economic activities, agriculture, and livelihoods, it has not been adequately studied in terms of hydrodynamic changes (Gronewold et al., 2020; Awange et al., 2019). There is a great need to better understand how the lake, as a dynamic system, is impacted by biophysical and climatic conditions, as well as anthropogenic and economic activities. This involves creating hydrodynamic process models that considers the lake's irregular boundaries and bathymetry, and weather and climatic patterns of its surrounding catchment area to study factors such as lake water levels, pollution transportation, eutrophication, and water quality (Sangale et al., 2005). According to Gronewold et al. (2020) and Awange et al. (2019), the lake has not received enough attention and research, which makes it crucial to conduct more studies to develop a better understanding of this natural resource.

Lake Victoria has complex water systems due to a variety of factors. Firstly, the lake is environmentally sensitive and has a shallow water body system, making it challenging to manage its flow (Pacini & Covelli, 2002; Curtarelli et al., 2014). Water level fluctuations (WLFs) could also have massive implications for local communities (Semazzi, 2011) and influence the outflow released from Lake Victoria, with consequences for hydropower generation and energy availability in the region (Vanderkelen et al., 2018). Furthermore, the modelling of pollutant and nutrient dispersion in shallow lakes is important to help with monitoring and management. Additionally, climate change and the increasing frequency of weather extremes have made shallow water bodies such as Lake Victoria more vulnerable to wind, evaporation, and human interference compared to deep lakes (Gulati et al., 2008; Leira & Cantonati, 2008; Nutz et al., 2018). Lake Victoria and surrounds suffers currently from a severe and prolonged drought that has imposed additional pressure on water availability, accessibility, and demand in the basin (LVBC, 2018). Collectively, hydro-meteorological processes determine the water level in the lake and frequent extreme events create surface and subsurface runoff, which contribute to sources of pollution and sedimentation in the lake (Okungu et al., 2014). Taken together, there are several reasons showing the necessity of developing hydrological models for shallow lakes of which Lake Victoria serves as an important case study to develop techniques to handle long-term data series and try out various mathematical modelling approaches.

Hydrodynamic models of Lake Victoria exist, including models based on thermodynamic and hydrodynamic characteristics from the Princeton Ocean Model (POM) 3D simulations (Song et al., 2003; Anyah and Semazzi, 2004; Anyah et al., 2006; Anyah and Semazzi, 2009). For simplicity, however, these older models never considered the complex shoreline nor the real bathymetry of the lake but assumed an elliptic lake with surface wind stress to investigate the vertical lake temperature profiles. Nyamweya et al. (2016) in turn used the Regional Oceanographic Model System (ROMS) to investigate how temperature and currents in Lake Victoria effect the diurnal, seasonal, and annual variations in stratification, vertical mixing, and inshore-offshore exchanges in the water column. USA's National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) contributed a model for Lake Victoria with meteorological data as the first part of an integrated physical and

ecological model with a focus on eutrophication (Damsgaard, 2012). Water level, pollution, eutrophication, and sediment flow analysis were partly also covered by Hecky and Kendall (LVEMP, 2005; Kendall, 2016), but an elaborate bathymetry mapping combined with detailed hydrodynamics and analysis of climate effects on the dynamic processes that affect the lake's hydrology has previously not existed, which is what this thesis set out to develop.

The starting point for this study is furthermore grounded in recommendations made by influential regional and international policy- and research bodies, including the Lake Victoria Basin Commission, LVBC (Mwanuzi et al., 2005), including the LVBC Climate Change Adaptation Strategy and Action Plan, 2018-2023 (LVBC, 2018), the LVBC Operational Plan 2015-2020 (USAID, 2015), and the Lake Victoria Environmental Management Project III (World Bank, 2018). A key recommendation across these reports was to develop a detailed lake bathymetry mapping for hydrodynamic investigations, which is crucial for future water quality assessment and lake level management.

In addition, there are no models of Lake Victoria that explicitly takes into account wind stress, which is a key mechanism of shallow lakes that will affect lake flow and wave motion and promote and shape pollution transport along the lake (Oporto et al. 2016; Wu et al., 2010). The spatial variability of the wind stress strongly influences circulations, transport, and mixing processes (Torma & Kramer, 2016). The spatial variability of the wind stress in Lake Victoria affects not only the surface layer circulation but also the depth-averaged flow field (Podsetchine & Schernewski, 1999; Jozsa, 2001). The wind-induced hydrodynamic as well as the hydrostatic stability could transform flow patterns in the lake and therefore must be incorporated into numerical pollution transport models. The study of Lake Victoria in this PhD thesis becomes important also in this regard.

More precisely, what is lacking in previous studies are explicit consideration of a detailed lake bathymetry mapping together with hydrodynamic investigations. To address this shortcoming, this dissertation considered a detailed bathymetry mapping together with a vertically integrated Shallow Water Equations (SWEs) model for lake hydrodynamics. The dissertation analyses the water dynamics of the lake including the transport and dispersion of pollutants and nutrients by using observed and remote sensing data. The thesis also considered three Tanzanian weather datasets (Bukoba, Mwanza, and Musoma) and one Uganda weather dataset to assess wind patterns and water flow trends. Further, a developed depth-resolved hydrostatic model was used to explore transport process for Murchison Bay (MB), a highly polluted bay in Lake Victoria close to Kampala, to understand pollution transport processes and characterize the exchange relationship between MB and the greater Lake Victoria. The thesis also draws upon extensive environmental data sets to understand how climate change is affecting Lake Victoria and its vast catchment areas.

Collectively, the framework developed in this dissertation contributes to the literature (reviewed briefly above and more extensively in the individual papers) with a new approach to help isolate the relative impact of the various hydrodynamic processes on the overall water quality of Lake Victoria. The results of the thesis can also be used to develop similar hydrodynamic models for other shallow lakes in the world. The hydrological model developed in this thesis furthermore contributes a tool that, with time, could be used to improve the management of water quality of Lake Victoria on which more than 40 million people depend.

1.2. Aim and objectives

This study aimed to gain a deeper understanding of the primary flow to pollution transport processes and climate change influencing hydrodynamic processes in Lake Victoria. The thesis drew on the perspective of shallow lake hydrodynamics and developed six papers (**I-VI**). These papers

aimed to map the bathymetry of Lake Victoria, analyse hydro-meteorological processes, tracer transport, dispersion of pollutants and nutrients of lake water system, and studied the small movement of microorganisms in water towards modelling biological pollution. The thesis also created models to study how wind patterns affect lake hydrodynamics and pollution transport processes. Additionally, it mapped the effects of climate variability on Lake Victoria's dynamic processes.

The thesis main objective was broken up into several aims across the six papers. In paper I the main research aim was to develop a lake bathymetric mapping from generated and existing raw data and connect it with a lake flow model. Papers I-II focused on developing knowledge of shallow lake hydrodynamic behaviour under water stress and how hydrodynamic flow behaviour influences tracer and pollution transport. In papers I-VI the main research aim was to analyse which factors, including geodynamic, bathymetric, land use, tributaries, wind, and climate variation, can help understand hydrodynamic behaviour under climate stress and which factors are the most important for influencing pollution transport in shallow lakes. The resultant hydrostatic stability model (Paper IV) provides a base for lake water quality investigations that can help support the development and evolution of water quality management in Lake Victoria and its catchment area. Since the model takes into account pollution and eutrophication (Papers III and Paper VI) it could play a crucial role for natural resource management and sustainable development in the region. While not analysed in detail here, this dissertation provides a hydrodynamic scientific base for comprehensive lake management and regional water governance.

No.	Specific objective of the thesis	General contribution to shallow lake hydrodynamic research
Paper I	To develop a systematic method for lake bathymetry mapping and analyse 2D flow behaviour verified by outflow and water level data for Lake Victoria.	Develops systematic methods for analysis of shallow lake bathymetries. The developed bathymetry is used in a numerical hydrodynamic model validated by outflow and water levels data. Provides an important comparative case study with other shallow lakes.
Paper II	To observe the relevant hydro- meteorological processes using monitoring data in the lake basin and use model simulations to assess whether possible interventions in the lake will affect pollution and tracer transport in the lake.	Employs the numerical model developed in Paper I to evaluate the lake water balance and seasonal lake flows. The paper shows how shallow lake models can be driven by hydro- meteorological data and describes the vertically integrated circulation and the soluble contents transportation.
Paper III	To assess how hydrodynamics, including wind stress, and nutrient transport processes influence water quality of Lake Victoria.	Selects the SWEs as a primary test problem for different numerical methods of Partial Differential Equations (PDE) including influence of wind speeds and a phosphorus deposition sub-model to calculate

Table 1: Specific objectives for each paper and general contribution to shallow lake hydrodynamics.

atmospheric deposition for water quality assessment.

Paper IV	To develop models that describe the wind hydrodynamics on lake catchment and the Murchison Bay as well as to increase the knowledge of possible movement of pollution from Murchison Bay to greater Lake Victoria.	Considers Lake Victoria and Murchison Bay near shore phenomena extended by wind hydrodynamics and transformation of pollution transport. The wind driven flow demonstrated a 'typical' wind flow and the depth-resolved hydrostatic model was used for transport process stabilization.
Paper V	To develop a model for a small object moving in polluted water.	Develops a general case and numerical simulations of how small organic particles travel in a viscous fluid with wave motion (a small wiggling worm or microorganism) towards modelling organic pollution.
Paper VI	To develop an understanding of lake hydrodynamics and the potential climate impact on Lake Victoria	Discusses how hydrodynamic processes in the catchment area of Lake Victoria are affected by climate change and how that influence the lake.

1.3. Scope of work

The thesis has covered the research knowledge gap of shallow lake hydrodynamics through numerical modelling using real data, remote sensing data and realistic synthetic data. The methodologies developed here are general and may hence be applied elsewhere. Most conclusions are applicable to apply in bathymetry development and shallow lake hydrodynamics. **Figure 2** shows the relationships between the works described in Papers **I-VI** in this thesis.



Figure 2: A schematic overview showing the procedures considered in this thesis (papers I-VI) to understand lake hydrodynamics and how bathymetry and lake dynamical processes interact.

1.4. Thesis structure

The thesis is organized into one longer essay (the *kappa* in Swedish) with six chapters followed by six papers in an appendix. Introductory **Chapter 1** explains the background, the state of the art of this research work, the objectives of the study, and the content of the thesis. **Chapter 2** describes the study area and materials and data used for modelling. **Chapter 3** describes methods used, focusing on the systematic processes that makes it possible to take into account lake bathymetry for developing lake hydrodynamic models using the Comsol software package.² This includes a review of detailed numerical methods and tools that has been used, including how geospatial data, lake levels, and shoreline data (section 3.2), alongside movements of small wiggling object and wind flow patterns (section 3.3) are used in developing numerical hydrostatic stability models and pollution transportation (detail descriptions of methods are found in the individual papers). **Chapter 4** summarizes the novel contribution of this thesis, as the results in **Papers I-VI** are presented. **Chapter 5** discusses the main results of the individual papers. **Chapter 6** provides the main conclusions, pointing out study limitations and future research. The six papers on which the thesis is based are attached in the appendix.

2. Materials: Detailed study areas and data

The thesis builds its models and analysis on a range of empirical data gathered from various sources including: LVBC, WRMA, NaFIRRI, Tanzania Water Ministry and Tanzania Meteorological Agency, synthetized real data from different hydrographs, and remote sensing data from different sources (**Table 2**). Below some details about this data is provided alongside distinct background features of Lake Victoria. For details see individual papers.

2.1. Basin scales with data, Paper I-VI

Lake Victoria is located between the Eastern and Western Branches of the East African Rift System in an elevated plateau at an altitude of 1135 m in the western part of Africa's Great Rift Valley. The lake has a wide land catchment area, and the lake is close to rectangular with a total catchment area of 251,000 km², surface area of approximately 68,800 km² and a water volume at 2,760 km³ (Kayombo and Jorgensen, 2005). Its shoreline is very irregular, with a total length of 30,000 km (NBS, 2002). The northeastern part of the lake catchment is relatively steep and forested, while the southeastern part is drier and flatter (Lipzig and Thlery, 2017). The lake stretches 412 km from north to south, between latitudes 0031'N and 3012'S and 355 km from west to east between longitudes 31037'W and 34053'E. It occupies a shallow depression (80 m deep) with many small islands and numerous streams. The surrounding areas contain different environments and a total of twenty-three rivers delivering significant inflow (Figure 3b). The largest contributing river, the Kagera, originates from the southwestern part of the mountains of Rwanda and Burundi. The Victoria Nile is the only outflow, situated in the city of Jinja in Uganda. The Nalubaale Dam complex (Lipzig and Thlery, 2017) essentially regulates lake water levels through controlling outflow (Figure 3a).

Lake water balance is determined by tributary inflow, outflow, rain over the lake and evaporation (Vanderkelen et al., 2018). Outflow and water level are easily measured, but tributary inflows, precipitation and evaporation are difficult to measure or estimate (Sene et al., 2018). The major contributor to water level variability is rainfall on the lake. The El Nino-Southern Oscillation

² COMSOL Multiphysics is a trademarked modelling package for the simulation of any physical process that can be described with partial differential equations (PDEs). KTH has a software license that was used for this study. Read more here: https://www.comsol.com/

(ENSO) dominates the East African rainfall distributed over the lake by the movement of the Inter-Tropical Convergence Zone (ITCZ) (Smith and Semazzi, 2014; Kite, 1982). Rain is measured on metrological stations onshore and extrapolation to rain over the lake itself adds uncertainty (Thiery et al., 2015; Sene et al., 2018). Evaporation is very sensitive to air humidity on the lake and nearshore surface (Kite, 1981; Piper et al., 1986; Sene and Plinston, 1994; Tate et al., 2004; Smith and Semazzi, 2014), while the air temperature is nearly constant, so it is of minor influence in evaporation variation. However, Lake Victoria and its catchment vegetation play an important role to change evapotranspiration rate and to moderate the climate impact through contribution to precipitation, temperature, humidity, plant cover, spatial variability of drought, soil-water management system and yet other factors. The Water Resources Management Authority (WRMA) and Lake Victoria Basin Commission (LVBC) provided more than fifty years of precipitation, evaporation, in- and outflow daily averages data for the study. The LVBC and WRMA data differed slightly from each other, 3 % for lake inflow and evaporation, and 9 % for precipitation.



Figure 3: Lake Victoria basin maps with coordinate systems: a) Lake Victoria surrounding basins scale with Murchison Bay marked by a red triangle and all water basins (blue colour) together with numerous stream flows (black lines); b) Lake Victoria basin with depth scale bar and all river inflows (marked by blue lines) together with weather stations and climatology data stations used for this thesis (marked by black circles).

2.2. Geospatial data, Paper VI

One hundred twenty years of climatological data, including yearly and monthly rainfall and temperature data, have been downloaded from different remote sensing sources. Multi-spectral satellite images with lake depth, hydro-meteorological data, and remote sensing data were employed to study lake hydrodynamic and climatology. DIVA-GIS provided free spatial data for the

whole world, which was used to visualize basin areas with all lake streams.³ The Climate Research Unit (CRU) TS dataset consists of a long record of precipitation, temperature, drought, and clouds from 1901 *to* 2020 and uses a complex interpolation method to fill in gaps between nearest station data.⁴ Freely downloaded global temperature and precipitation monthly time-series data (1901 *to* 2020) from a Google Earth-based interface to the CRU TS dataset were used to scientifically improve understanding of the climate system and its interactions with society.⁵ Distributed yearly time series (1901 *to* 2020 data) visualized the monthly linear rainfall trend of the lake based on five near-shore weather measurement stations spread around the lake in the west, north, east, and south in Bukoba, Entebbe, Kisumu, Musoma, and Mwanza, respectively (Figure 3b, black dotted). More than 40 years of monthly and annual average temperature data was used from the NASA/POWER (Prediction of Worldwide Energy Resources) Data Access Viewer to visualize the actual evapotranspiration rate.⁶

2.3. Uganda, Tanzania, and Kenya climatology data, Paper IV and VI

Thirty years of monthly average wind speeds and wind directions data were received from Tanzania Water Ministry and Tanzania Meteorological Agency and used in paper IV. Tanzania controls the largest share of Lake Victoria with 51 % of the total area with catchment areas being Musoma, Mwanza and finally Bukoba that lies near the largest inflow at Kagera river (Scheren et al., 1994) (Figure 3b, black dotted). Tanzania has a tropical equatorial type of climate with great biological diversity due in part to the country's diverse topography. While Tanzania is characterized by two rainfall regimes, namely unimodal and bimodal rainfall regimes, Lake Victoria has bimodal rainfall regimes (Timiza, 2011). The bimodal rainfall regime has two rainy seasons, the heavy rainfall season (Masika) experienced between March and May and the short rainfall season (Vuli) occurring between October and December. Each rainy season is separated by a dry spell from June to September, which is sometimes interrupted by occasional drizzle (Timiza, 2011; Tungaraza et al., 2012). From 1922 to 2005, the annual rainfall was the highest along the western margin (Bukoba, 2.2 m/y and the lowest was in the southeast (Musoma and Mwanza, 0.9 - 1.2 m/y) (Tungaraza et al., 2012; MacIntyre et al., 2014). The meteorology over the lake is structured by the presence or absence of the southern winds from the Indian Ocean that generally begin in May and end in August (MacIntyre et al., 2014).

2.4. Murchison Bay wind data, Paper IV

The Murchison Bay covers about $30 \ km^2$ and lies in the northern part of Lake Victoria in Uganda and runs from Kampala to Entebbe (**Figure 3a, red triangle**). The Murchison Bay has a temperature ranging from 23° C to 32° C (Campbell, 2001). The climate is tropical with small variation throughout the year. The mean annual rainfall is about $1180 \ mm$ with two peaks in March to May and October to November (Matagi, 2002). The Murchison Bay has an Inner Murchison Bay (IMB) separated from the Outer Murchison Bay (OMB) that is situated at Ggaba $4.8 \ km$ from the mouth of Nakivubo channel. The bay is shallow with a gently sloping bed to a depth of about $11 \ m$ to $12 \ m$ in the Ggaba areas and about $22 \ m$ to $30 \ m$ at Entebbe. The MB covers about $18 \ km^2$ with a mean depth of $3.2 \ m$, but the whole watershed for the MB is $282 \ km^2$ and the Nakivubo sub

³ https://www.diva-gis.org/

⁴ https://www.uea.ac.uk/groups-and-centres/climatic-research-unit

⁵ https://www.uea.ac.uk/web/groups-and-centres/climatic-research-unit/data

⁶ https://modis.gsfc.nasa.gov/data/

catchment represents only about 17 % of the total watershed area yet it contributes 75 % of the effluent. Direct urban runoff enters the lake through the Nakivubo channel, which widens from about 5 m to 20 m, spanning a length of about 10 km. The Makerere hill, one of the highest points of Kampala city, slopes down to the Nakivubo wetland to efficiently drain the city centre of floods, which has increased the concerns for the water quality in the bay (Luyiga et al., 2015). The thesis explores the demand of National Water Sewage Cooperation (NWSC, Kampala, Uganda) because most of the wastewater are discharging into the lake through the Nakivubo channel of Murchison Bay, and the Bay lakeshore is over-polluted.

To build a 2*D* vertically integrated shallow water equations model in Comsol, the coefficient form of the partial differential equations (PDE) module was applied. We then developed a Matlab function z(x, y) to create Comsol grid points and then to import those grid points into Comsol.

Data sources	Basin areas	Require data/method	Model descriptions	Papers
WRMA, LVBC	Lake Victoria Basin	51 years of precipitation, evaporation, inflows, outflow data	Lake flow behaviours, verified lake's level, solute transport, wind hydrodynamics etc.	I-VI
Digitized data, NaFIRRI	Lake Victoria Basin	Bathymetry raw data	Processing, setting and developed bathymetry model for lake hydrodynamics	I-VI
DIVA-GIS	Surrounding Basin areas	Remote sensing data	Administrative areas with water resources	III, VI
CRU TS data	Lake Victoria Basin	120 years remote sensing rainfall, temperature, cloud, drought data	Observation climate scenarios on Lake Victoria	VI
Google Earth- based interface to the CRU TS dataset	Bukoba, Mwanza, Musoma, Kisumu, Entebbe	120 years remote sensing rainfall and temperature data	Potential climatographic and long-term seasonal rainfall	VI
NASA/POWER Data Access Viewer	Surrounding lake basins	Forty years of Remote sensing, evapotranspiration and temperature data	Surrounding basin evapotranspiration affect and flow rate	VI

Table 2: Summary of the different sources of data used in this thesis.

Tanzania Water Ministry and Tanzania Meteorological	Bukoba, Mwanza, Musoma	Thirty years of monthly averages wind speeds and wind directions data	Wind hydrodynamics and wind flow trends	IV
Agency				

3. Methods

The modelling of this thesis have been implemented in Comsol Multiphysics (CM) software. An advantage of CM is that it makes possible the analysis of systems that have component parts with dissimilar physics so that for instance wind, water and climate dynamics can be interlinked numerically within the same modelling framework. This makes it relatively easy to analyse and develop models that contain multi-physics features. Learning to use this ability of CM, this thesis has improved the understanding of the linkages between lake bathymetry, hydrodynamics process and climate effects. The foundational model developed in **paper I** is the vertically integrated 2D shallow water equation model, SWE, which was chosen based on the assumption that Lake Victoria is considered a shallow lake where the average depth to surface length ration is very low ($H/L \ll 1$; see **section 3.1.2**). The lake hydrodynamic processes and forces that have been taken into account in developing the hydrological model are as follows: integrating shoreline and bathymetry, water sources and fluxes, water level, hydro-meteorological interactions (including extreme events frequency), tracer transport, wind driven hydrodynamics and pollution transport, microorganism in polluted water, and hydro-climate processes.

The development of the lake hydrodynamic model is explained below in three sections: the methods used for developing the lake bathymetry (**section 3.1**); different methods used for arriving at a hydrodynamic model (**section 3.2**); methods for analysing the movement of small objects, wind hydrodynamics, and pollution transport and dispersion (**section 3.3**). **Table 3** provides and effective summary of these methods including data acquisition, data analysis and study objects. A detailed description of the methodology for each study can be found in **Papers I-VI**.

3.1. Lake bathymetry development methods

The lake surface elevation measurement is likely the most fundamental property for lake hydrodynamic models. This measurement is relevant for a wide range of water quality resources and societal needs. The exact water depth or the morphology of the lake bottom topography is vital but remains uncertain in many parts of the world's lakes, rivers, and oceans (Hell, 2011). This thesis covered bathymetry mapping development in relationship with the lake hydrodynamics. This consisted of merging all raw data of lake bathymetry to filter and interpolate into a Digital Elevation Model (DEM) system that that was imported into the CM simulating software.

Study no	Aim of the study	Study objects	Data collection	Data analysis	Paper
1	To develop lake geometry, data- driven flow behaviour, and model verification	A case study of Lake Victoria, total catchment area which is $251,000 \ km^2$, the lake surface area is approximately $68,800 \ km^2$	LVBC, WRMA, Admiral Bathymetry, NaFIRRI: Digitized iso- depth curve data, Lake bathymetry raw data and 51 years of precipitation, evaporation, inflows and outflow	Several methods developed from several sources for lake bathymetry mapping, vertically integrated Saint– Venant shallow water equations (SWE) applied for lake flow behaviour and verified model in Comsol Multiphysics software by lake level and outflow.	I
2	To understand hydro- meteorological processes, correlation, and solute transport	A case study in Lake Victoria and its extreme events	Detailed analysis of LVBC and WRMA daily averages data of precipitation, evaporation, 23 river inflows, and outflow with initial tracer concentration	Hydro- meteorological processes, lake water balance, correlation lake outflow and water level, extreme events, transport of diluted species developed by advection- dispersion process.	п
3	To integrate SWE with different methods of PDE and atmospheric deposition to achieve a suitable solution for lake water system	A case study in whole lake catchment	LVBC rainfall data and mass balance data	SWEs model integrated with schemes and methods, and site- specific atmospheric deposition	ш

 Table 3: The three method sections summarized (sections 3.1-3.3).

4	To understand wind flow patterns and its trends and its effects on the pollution transport process	A case study in Lake Victoria, Murchison Bay, Tanzanian three weather stations and one Uganda weather station.	Wind-patterns tools, wind- driven flow model, depth- resolved hydrostatic stability, hydrodynamic transport process	Identify wind flow patterns and its trends; wind speed simulation; discovered the depth-resolved numerical hydrostatic stability required artificial dissipation for pollution transport.	IV
5	To understand locomotion of microorganism	A numerical case study considered	Developed a system for a thin two-dimensional (2D) worm-like object wiggle that is passing a wave along its centerline and its motion by ODE and moving mesh (ALE) technology.	The developed method's result shows that it is possible for the small object to have a motion from one position to another through small amplitudes and wavelengths in viscous fluid.	V
6	To understand the effect of climate change and hydro- meteorological process	A case study of a total lake basin surrounded by five lake stations	Remote sensing long- term satellite data, LVBC and literature review	Hydro-climate analysis	VI

3.1.1. Bathymetry mapping: stage 1 (generate elevation model, DEM)

An accurate representation of the topography is essential for lake hydrodynamics and an elevation model contains elevation values at specific locations (Lophaven et. al., 2002). Conventionally, the values are collected from maps and field surveys. The DEM representation of the topography is then represented by a rectangular grid, also called an Elevation Matrix Structure, by a Triangulated Irregular Network (TIN), or by iso-depth contours (Shingare and Kale, 2013). NASA (STRM – Shuttle Radar Topography Mission) and U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) are open sources providing geological images, including satellite data with data available in different DEM file formats. In developing the lake bathymetry in Comsol we could not find such a source to generate a DEM. However, since Comsol can read a file of m x n points (x_{ij}, y_{ij}, z_{ij}) , in a regular grid where i = 1, 2, ..., m, and j = 1, 2, ..., n, the downloaded USGS data could be used to build the DEM file format

and import it into CM and MATLAB (Paul et al., 2014).⁷ The bathymetry mapping model also used digitized depth soundings, digitized depth contours, and modern echo-sounding data (Paul et al., 2019).

3.1.2. Bathymetry mapping: stage 2

Lake Victoria is, as mentioned previously, indeed a shallow water body (area 26,828 km^2). The ratio between its average depth (H = 80 m) and its length (L = 321,868.8 km (200 miles)) is $H/L = 0.0025 \ll 0.05$, which is far below the standard shallowness parameter. For modelling of shallow lakes, bathymetry is also one of the key parameters (Paul et al., 2019) and here, expressing water depth, including wave motion, we assume the bathymetry B(x, y) is a known contour map of the elevation of the "bed" or "floor" of the water body. We also assume free surface gravitational flow over a bottom topography fixed in time. The free surface vertical position from a reference datum, often referred to as celerity or wave height is then,

$$z = \zeta(x, y, t) \tag{1}$$

The water depth then becomes,

$$h(x, y, t) = B(x, y) + \zeta(x, y, t)$$
⁽²⁾

where *z* is the vertical coordinate, ζ is the celerity, and *h* the water depth, as presented in **Figure 4**. The additional map data needed includes coordinates of where in- and outflowing rivers meet the shoreline.



Figure 4: Vertical cut through the water body, where z is the vertical coordinate, ζ is the celerity, h is the water depth, B(x,y) is the lake bathymetry.3.1.3. Bathymetry mapping: stage 3 (set-up coordinate system)

The next step is to set-up the coordinate system. To do this we let θ be the latitude, 0 at the equator and +90 at the North Pole. φ is the longitude, 0 at Greenwich (UK) and increasing east (+). The lake

⁷ MATLAB is a high-level technical computing language and interactive environment for algorithm development, data visualization, data analysis, and numeric computation. KTH has a licence which was used for this thesis.

extent is small enough to be considered a plane normal to gravitational acceleration, *x* west-east, and *y* south-north. Then we have

$$(x, y) \approx R(\cos\theta_0(\varphi - \varphi_0), \theta - \theta_0)$$
(3)

where *R* is the earth radius, 6371 km and ($\varphi_0, \theta_0 = 0$) is some arbitrary central point in the lake.

3.1.4. Bathymetry mapping: stage 4 (bring in the measured data)

Lake water depth can be measured by several methods. Historically, soundings, i.e. measurement of depths, were carried out with hand-held lines. In the last few decades, the use of echo sounders has expanded enormously for its efficiency, accuracy and resolution for measuring shoreline and ocean and lake depths (Hell, 2011). Two different sources of lake depth raw data were available in this study: (i) Existing Admiral Bathymetry maps with iso-depth curves data, **Figure 5a**; and (ii) Modern digitized sets of points using echo sounders and satellite spectral remote sensing, which were obtained from the National Fisheries Resources Research Institute, based in Jinja, Uganda (NaFIRRI, 2014), **Figure 5b**. Additionally, to build the bathymetry, satellite data was used that covered the lake surface and extended 15 km east-west and south-north of the lake (**Figure 5b**).



Figure 5: Different data sources to build the bathymetry of Lake Victoria: a) iso-depth curves (60 m depth); and b) NaFIRRI data.

The bottom slopes are the driving forces for the hydrodynamic model that consequently requires $(\partial B/\partial x, \partial B/\partial y)$ at the integration points of the finite element mesh. Since we do not have depth measurements for all integration points, this is a scattered data interpolation task that from the given depth data points will need to generate the finite element integration points that later will be used for the hydrological model. The task is accomplished by first creating an elevation matrix structure, a $N_x \times N_y$ rectangular grid of B(x, y), dense and smooth enough to allow differentiation by differences. Since derivatives are needed, the task is challenging. Two methods were tried to create the table $B(X_i, Y_j)$, a Kriging method as implemented in the MATLAB DACE toolbox (in **Section 3.1.5**), and Delaunay triangulation of the points followed by interpolation and spatial filtering (in **Section 3.1.6**). The surfaces produced by Kriging showed small-scale wiggles in the slope calculation which could not be sufficiently reduced by choice of appropriate correlation lengths. The old Admiral iso-depth data, which had a well-defined shoreline (B(x, y) = 0), must now be combined with the much more voluminous modern NaFIRRI data and there were obvious discrepancies in the shoreline locations, prompting the need to also generate a well-defined
shoreline geometry using a bilinear transformation described in **Section 3.1.7**. All the steps of the calculation process are illustrated in **Figure 6**.



Figure 6: The research process on mapping the bathymetry.

3.1.5. Bathymetry mapping: stage 5

Kriging is a geostatistical interpolation technique, widely used in the design and analysis of computer experiments for response surface models, meta-models, or surrogate models. DACE is a MATLAB toolbox for implementation of a Kriging approximation (Lophaven et al., 2002). Kriging considers the data as samples of a stochastic field and sets out to obtain the best linear unbiased estimator to this field. It relies on the variogram R(x, y) which describes how the covariance of the data at two points (x, y) and (u, v) depends on their relative location. DACE supports variograms of the form expressed in Equation (4),

$$R(x, y; u, v) = f\left(\frac{(x-u)^2}{R_x^2} + \frac{(y-v)^2}{R_y^2}\right)$$
(4)

where R_x and R_y represent the correlation lengths. These correlation lengths must be chosen to create the estimator, and the automatic procedure implemented in DACE is a nonlinear minimization. This approach becomes more difficult when the data distribution is very different from an essentially isotropic distribution. In our case, the points are on a few densely sampled curves so the distances between points on curves are much shorter than the distances between curves. Extensive manual trial-and-error choices of R_x and R_y could also not produce smooth accurate interpolants for lake topography from available data.

3.1.6. Bathymetry mapping: stage 6 (plot the bathymetry based on data)

The Delaunay triangulation is an essentially unique, minimum edge length triangulation (Lee and Schachter, 1980) of the convex hull of a given point set. The circumcircle of each triangle contains only the points which are vertices of that triangle. It is widely used for finite element mesh generation and for scattered data interpolation and can be computed in $O(n \log n)$ time for n points.

The Delaunay structure is used to interpolate a fine $N_x \times N_y$ rectangular grid covering the convex hull of the set of points. It was observed that some triangles in the shore regions had all vertices on the shoreline and thus vanishing depth. Near-shore points were then added manually to avoid such

configurations. **Figure 7** illustrated the Delaunay triangulation on the iso-depth curve development data (**Figure 5a**). Some of the data points are shadowed in the plot by the depth-colouring.

The Delaunay Interpolant is only continuous (see **Figure 7**) but the model requires slopes, i.e. a smooth interpolant. Thus, the grid data were subsequently filtered by an isotropic Gaussian filter with a width chosen as a compromise between the distance between filtered and original data and smoothness.



Figure 7: Delaunay triangulation and interpolation to iso-depth curve data.



Figure 8: Mapped shoreline with new depth data (a) original, and (b) after bilinear transformation.

3.1.7. Bathymetry mapping: stage 7 (draw the shoreline based on data)

The shore geometry was well defined as a zero-depth level curve in the Admiral iso-depth data points. The NaFIRRI data points did not explicitly show the shoreline. When the iso-depth curve from the old data points (**Figure 8a**) were added to the set of NaFIRRI points with 0 - 10 m depth, there was an obvious discrepancy in the shoreline, **Figure 8a**. To mitigate the problem, the locations of the new NaFIRRI data points were slightly modified by a bilinear transformation, defined by 2 x 2 control points, moved to obtain the best overall fit as judged by eye, **Figure 8b**.

The above development of the Lake Victoria bathymetry was made available on the Comsol website (Comsol, 2014; and see Paul et al. 2014). The development work further included extensive bathymetry raw data that included different systematic methods to develop a detailed bathymetry model for lake hydrodynamics more generally (Paul et al., 2019).⁸

3.2. Hydrodynamic model methods

3.2.1. Geospatial analysis

Geospatial analysis gathers values beyond mapping and displays geospatial information systems (GIS) data including satellite images (Chang, 2019). Spatial interpolation is used with estimated climate variables, i.e., rainfall, temperature, cloud, and drought to see the long-term climate effect in the lake and to study potential climate impact on potential lake stations (see **section 2.2**).

Bilinear interpolation was conducted to connect between lakeshore processing data points to help build the lake geometry in Comsol. Bilinear interpolation was based on the ratio of arithmetic averages where x_i and y_i represent significantly correlated variables:

$$f(x_i, y_i) = \sqrt{(x_i - x_{i-1})^2 + (y_i - y_{i-1})^2}$$
(5)

Lake Victoria's rainfall over the lake experienced a predominantly positive trend over the 20th century. Precipitation significantly affects the lake region's water storage requiring a surface water hydrological model to analyze rainfall patterns (Akurut et al., 2014; Awange and Saleem, 2021). To understand how hydrodynamic processes and climate changes impact on Lake Victoria and its catchment areas are elaborated in **Paper VI**.

3.2.2. SWEs in conservation form for FVM

The Shallow Water Equations (SWEs) are a set of hyperbolic partial differential equations (PDEs) that describe fluid flow (Setiwoyaty and Sumardi, 2019) and can numerically be solved by finite volume method (FVM) and finite element method (FEM). The first investigation to build a hydrodynamic model for Lake Victoria was made on the high resolution schemes and by building a simulator based on the SWEs using the FVM. The 2D SWEs are often solved through FVMs in the presence of irregular lake shore topography (Cristo et al., 2021; Chowdhury 2008). The FEM simulator visualized the properly smooth lakeshore model and produced an initial model of Lake Victoria in Comsol. Different schemes and methods were tested to build the initial lake flow model in Comsol, which are detailed in **Paper III.**

⁸ Hamilton (2016) used similar old data and SRTM data sources to generate a DEM using raster interferometry and Kriging. In the fall of 2017, HARVARD Dataverse made the map accessible online (Hamilton, 2017).

3.2.3. St. Venant Shallow Water Equations (SWEs)

The SWE is based on the assumption of a shallow lake, i.e., H/L << 1, where H and L are the characteristic values for the vertical (i.e., depth) and horizontal length scales, respectively (Pedlosky, 1987; Paul and Rick, 2005). SWE describes motions in a thin layer of fluid of constant density in hydrostatic balance, bounded from below by the bottom topography (i.e., the bathymetry as developed above) and from above by a free surface. SWE needs a formulation that conserves mass and momentum if shocks or "hydraulic jumps" appear as in water in- and outflows or wind forced water movement (Hirsch, 2007). Any stable numerical scheme for solving hyperbolic equations must include dissipation, such as in upstream or discontinuous Galerkin schemes, or added as artificial dissipation, diffusion, or viscosity terms which are tunable by Hirsch (2007). The standard Galerkin formulation employed in CM requires such an explicit definition of the numerical dissipation.

The recipe is to choose the artificial kinematic viscosity v_A as isotropic and proportional to the maximal characteristic speed, i.e., a gravity wave speed plus advection with the element size Δ and an O(1) tuning parameter μ , thus,

$$v_A = \mu \cdot \left(\sqrt{g \cdot h} + \sqrt{U^2 + V^2}\right) \cdot \Delta \tag{6}$$

The Coriolis acceleration factor γ follows from the earth's rotation rate $\omega = 7.272 \times 10^{-5} s^{-1}$ with the geoid normal $\omega_{\theta} = 11.4 * 10^{-12} \gamma$ where γ [*m*] is the distance to the equator (in meters). Given the above and keeping in mind the assumption of a shallow lake, the 2D SWEs can be obtained from the Navier-Stokes equations by depth integration and neglecting all variation in the vertical direction (i.e., neglecting diffusion of momentum due to viscosity and turbulence, etc.). This provides the depth-averaged two-dimensional flow equations detailed in **Paper I** that integrate momentum and continuity balance.

3.2.4. Lake level validation

The hydro-meteorological processes are summarized into the lake water balance (LWB) responsible for the changing lake water level (Melesse et al., 2008). The variability in river flows plays a significant role in hydro-meteorological modelling. Assuming that the shoreline L is fixed and integrating the SWEs over the lake area (A), we have:

$$|A|\frac{d\bar{\zeta}}{dt} + \int_{L} h(Un_{x} + Vn_{y})ds = \int_{A} (P - E)dA$$
(7)

where the mean water level is calculated as:

$$\bar{\zeta}(t) = \frac{1}{|A|} \int_{A} \zeta(x, y, t) dA \tag{8}$$

The finite element model conserves a consistent approximation to the total water volume only if all equations are solved exactly. Exact solution is not possible for non-linear models and a check on the overall water balance is necessary to verify model simulations. The lake flow is determined by the initial and boundary conditions. The initial velocity field and celerity are arbitrarily set to zero at t = 0. The shoreline integral vanishes except at river inflows and outflows. The inflows and outflow are measured, probably quite reliably, so the uncertainty in their values should be much smaller than that in precipitation (*P*) and evaporation (*E*) values.

The data gives an estimate of the mean water level *h*, as shown in **Equation (9)** where the lake area is assumed constant in time. The CM simulation (**Equation 8**) was compared to the water balance equation:

$$A\frac{d\bar{\zeta}}{dt} = P - E + In - Out \tag{9}$$

P was extrapolated by LVBC and WRMA from meteorological stations on land but using methods unknown to us. *E* was modelled from temperature, wind, and geolocation also using data from land-based meteorological stations. The data were almost constant over 20 years (see **Figure 15**) which indicates that measurements were missing and/or were estimated from a 'typical' year. Smith and Semazzi (2014) and Kite (1982) also comment on the near constancy of lake evaporation values. The model equations and descriptions are detailed in **Paper II**.

3.2.5. Boundary Conditions for lake flow behaviour

The original SWE is a hyperbolic set of PDEs, so the number of boundary conditions to be prescribed for a mathematically well-posed boundary value problem is related to the characteristic velocities, see e.g. (Hirsch, 2007). The numerical finite element hydrodynamic model as described above includes an artificial kinematic viscosity v_A . This means that the numerical model is parabolic and requires three boundary conditions, formulated in terms of the state variables and their normal derivatives. The model equations and descriptions are detailed in **Paper I**.

The shoreline is taken into account through a no-flow-through slip boundary. Viscosity v_A is dominated by the gravity wave velocity and becomes small at the shore where the water depth is small. Since v_A is small at the shore, a no-flux condition was used, which also annihilates the viscous contribution to mass flux. If mean velocities are large enough, no-slip conditions U = V = 0 should produce eddying wakes downstream of islands, however, they would dissipate quickly by artificial dissipation. The volume flux close to the shore becomes small except at inflows and outflows, so the difference in the numerical large-scale flow patterns is small between no-slip and no-flux conditions. The model equations and descriptions are detailed in **Paper I**.

In- and out-flow conditions is viewed as volume discharge modelled by a boundary volume flux condition for the celerity equation, i.e., a wall normal velocity and artificial viscosity contribution. Conversion of flow to flux or velocity requires an assumption of the width and the depth of the area of the flow cross section. This "width" of river mouth was chosen to be larger than the real width of the river mouth to avoid extremely small finite elements, yet small compared to shoreline geometry scales. The mass flux condition gives exact water volume conservation and no direct contribution to the momentum equations. The model equations and descriptions are detailed in **Paper I**.

3.2.6. Outflow conditions using weir (a low dam) and linear conditions

The inflow boundary conditions used, specify the amount of water entering the lake, unaffected by the lake water level. A "natural" outflow boundary condition, on the other hand, should react to the water level such that increasing levels increase the outflow. Data are available on both inflows and outflow and can be applied as boundary conditions. Since the outflow is regulated by a power station at Jinja, also other signals influence the actual outflow. Two candidates for "natural" outflow conditions are the weir condition (i.e., simulating a dam) and a linear outflow condition. For the weir condition models, outflow were modelled as if water was flowing over a weir or low dam of a given height (Zhao et al., 1994; Cozzolino et al., 2014). The flow increases non-linearly with water level and sets a definite steady-state water level, when inflow, evaporation, and precipitation is constant. For the linear condition models, the simplest choice is a linear relation to water level,

measured from some reference height. Thus, we wish to find the initial water level h(0) and the constant C in

$$Area \cdot dh/dt = In + Precip - Evap - Ch$$
(10)
$$h(0) = h0$$

such that the modelled outflow Ch(t) matches the measured outflow Out(t) as closely as possible. Both the weir and the linear condition models were fitted to historic data and both gave well posed steady state solutions as detailed in **Paper I**.

3.2.7. Transport of dilute solution

Advection is the process by which a tracer or contaminant moves with a fluid and dispersion is the combination of two processes, molecular diffusion, and turbulent mixing. Transport was modelled by the advection-dispersion equation, where a streamline artificial diffusion D_{art} was used to reach numerical stability:

$$\frac{\partial c}{\partial t} + U \cdot \frac{\partial c}{\partial x} + V \cdot \frac{\partial c}{\partial y} = -Q \frac{c}{h} + div \left((D + D_{art}) \nabla c \right)$$
(11)

Here we have, vertically averaged velocity field (U, V), mean concentration $c(x, y, t)[mol/m^3]$, $D[m^2/s]$ is the dispersion coefficient modelling the turbulent mixing, D_{art} is a 2 × 2 tensor which adds dissipation in the streamline direction only (Hansbo, 1992), and Q[m/s] is the net source of water volume, i.e., precipitation minus evaporation. At the shoreline, the flux vanishes, at outflow, the diffusive flux vanishes, and at inflow river mouths concentration is specified. The model equations and descriptions are detailed in **Paper II**.

3.3. Small object, wind hydrodynamics and transport

3.3.1. Moving small object in viscous fluids

To model the movement of organic pollution in the form of a small worm or microorganism, a model was built for the movement of small objects in water. Such locomotion of microscopic organisms in water (Lighthill, 1975; Berg, 1983; Childress, 1981) is an example of what hydrologists have called swimming at low Reynolds number which collapses Navier-Stokes equations to Stokes flow equations. To understand the motion of particles in Stokes flows, for instance bacteria swimming with the aid of flagella or cilia, or the movement of blood platelets modelled as spheroidal or ellipsoidal bodies (Seddon and Mullin, 2007), is important in the study of many biological systems. For this study, the aim was to build a fine-resolution model to understand the potential spread of pollutants and microorganisms in shallow lakes. The results correspond to two-dimensional numerical simulations of Stokes flow for a small swimming object at low Reynolds number. The dimension of the object chosen in this simulation was and elliptically shaped body of 0.002 *m*. This elongated body performs a wiggling motion modelled as a sinusoidal lateral (η) displacement of every point on its surface, which results in a traveling wave,

$$\delta \eta = v_0 \cdot \sin\left(k\xi - \omega t\right) \tag{12}$$

The wiggling amplitude v_0 is small, on the order of the worm's thickness, and the worm length is a few wavelengths $\lambda = 2\pi/K$. At these flows of low Reynolds number, the swimming motion of a small object depends on different wave parameters. The model equations, boundary conditions and explanations are detailed in **Paper V**.

3.3.2. Numerical tool for modelling data driven wind flows

The data-driven approach in this thesis to model how the wind patterns of Lake Victoria influence water flows, refers to analysis of wind speed and direction at a catchment scale by a combined use of numerical tools in CM. The objective was to extract, from decades of wind date, the typical seasonal and diurnal wind pattern, which in turn can be used to model how wind forcing influence the hydrology of Lake Victoria (**section 3.3.3**).

The data used were series of data recorded hourly at 03, 06, 09, 12, 15, 18, 21, and 00 for 30 years from 1986 – 2016 at the three Tanzanian stations. To avoid discarding significant amounts of data, synthetic data was added as follows: the cumulative distribution function (CDF) for each hourly reading was estimated from the existing data and missing data subsequently added as random numbers drawn from empirically based cumulative distribution function (CDF). The monthly averages of wind speed and directions are then available every three hours from 00 onward for N_y years. These data would constitute an $(N_y \times N_m) \times N_h$ data array *DS*0 (**Figure 9**) with $N_h = 8$ and $N_m = 12$. **Figure 9** shows three views of the data, with N_h daily readings for the $N_m = 12$ months and $N_y = 30$ years.



Figure 9: Numerical tool: The figure visualizes the organization of the monthly averages of wind speed and directions data under the dynamical array system.

The diurnal and seasonal variation is expected to produce strong components of 24 *hrs* and 12 month period. Windspeed and direction were converted to north and east wind speed components u and v, since (u, v) vectors form a field admitting averaging. Three different data structures are considered for holding and approximating the data (u) (and correspondingly for v):

- a $(N_y \cdot N_m) \times N_h$ array *DS*0; - a $N_y \times (N_m \cdot N_h)$ array *A DS*1; - a set of $N_y \times (N_m \cdot N_h arrays A_i)$ DS2.

A row a_k of A corresponds to A_k by reshaping the vector into a $N_m \cdot N_h$ array:

$$A_i = reshape(a_i, N_m, N_h)$$

The u (east) and v (north) components of the wind are related to wind speed *ws* with angle θ measured clockwise from north:

$$u = ws \cdot \sin(\theta), v = ws \cdot \cos(\theta), ws = \sqrt{u^2 + v^2}$$
(13)

The aim was to extract the typical seasonal and diurnal wind pattern from this historical data. Suppose a fixed daily and monthly pattern is given by the unitary array w. This amounts to finding the best rank-1 approximation in *L*2 norm of the whole $N_y \times (N_m \cdot N_h)$ data matrix A, readily computed by singular value decomposition SVD (Golub & Reinsch, 1970),

$$A = U\Sigma V^{T}, U = [\boldsymbol{u}_{1} \, \boldsymbol{u}_{2} \dots \boldsymbol{u}_{r}]; V = [\boldsymbol{v}_{1} \, \boldsymbol{v}_{2} \dots \boldsymbol{v}_{r}], \Sigma = diag (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{1} \, \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{2} \dots \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{r})$$
(14)

where σ_i are the singular values of *A*, *r* its rank (= number of nonzero σ_i)

$$\boldsymbol{w} = \boldsymbol{v}_1, \boldsymbol{w}^T \boldsymbol{a}_i = \sigma_1 \boldsymbol{u}_{1i}$$

The approximation is a tensor product and the u and w are vectors of unit length, so we associate the units of the data, here m/s, with the singular value σ_1 . It follows that only $\sigma_1 u_{1i}w$ will have identifiable magnitudes. Also, there is a sign indeterminacy in u and w: the result is the same when changing the signs of both. As such, we can move forward with an assessment of wind direction and speeds using a vector decomposition of the primary data. The detail descriptions and simulations are found in **Paper IV** (and see **Table 4**).

Systematic wind data	Measurement stations		
	Bukoba	Musoma	Mwanza
Number of years, N_y		1987-2016 $(N_y = 30)$	1987-2016 $(N_y = 30)$
Number of months, N_m	12	12	12
Number of every three-hour dataset, N_h	8	8	8

Table 4: Summary of the structure of the wind data designation under dynamical system array.

3.3.3. Wind induced hydrodynamics

Wind-driven flows are important in shallow lakes (Chen et al., 2020). The wind speed increases with height in the atmospheric boundary layer, created by friction against the surface. The transmission of momentum between wind and water is generally formulated as shear stress, depending on the wind velocity \underline{v} relative to the water velocity, the density of air, and a drag coefficient (Nelen & Schuurmans, 2020; Overmeen et al., 2021). The standard wind measurement height is at 10 *m* above the lake level (Homoródi et al., 2012), the drag coefficient C_d is indicative of the mean wind speed vertical gradient and increases with water surface roughness. The surface stress vector τ becomes

$$\tau = \rho_{air} C_d(|W_{10}|) |\nu| \underline{\nu} \tag{15}$$

The model is only valid for small wind induced waves, i.e. $|W_{10}| < 12 m/s$.

The shallow water equations (SWEs) can describe the depth-averaged two-dimensional flow (Paul et al., 2019). The wind force (F_E, F_N) added to the SWE model that was developed in **Paper I** (Paul et al., 2019) is expressed by:

$$\boldsymbol{\tau} = (F_E, F_N) = \rho_{air} \cdot C_d \cdot \sqrt{v_E^2 + v_N^2} \cdot (v_E, v_N)$$
(16)

The wind stress model parameters are given in **Table 5** and a detailed model description and results from the simulations are provided in **Paper III**.

Parameters	Unit	Value	Description
τ	N/m^2		Surface shear stress
$ ho_{air}$	Kg/m^3	1.225	Air density
$\underline{v} = (v_E, v_N)$	m/s	$(W_{10}E - U, W_{10}N - V)$	Lake surface velocity (U, V)
			W10 10m above the mean water surface
C _d	_	$(0.8 + 0.065 \cdot W_{10}) \cdot 10^{-3}$	Friction coefficient
W ₁₀	m/s	$\sqrt{(W_{10}E)^2 + (W_{10}N)^2}$	Wind vector $(W_{10}E, W_{10}N)$

Table 5: Wind stress model parameters.

3.3.4. Transport process: Step-by-step numerical procedure

In 1905, Swedish oceanographer Ekman (1905) developed a theory of balancing wind stress, viscous stresses, surface elevation, and the Coriolis effect. Note that the horizontal Coriolis effect is essentially absent in Lake Victoria as it lies on the equator, which means that there is no Ekman layer to account for. Fredholm, another well-known Swedish mathematician, performed a more accurate analytical approximation, which was quoted by Welander in 1957 (Welander, 1957), who extended the Ekman model and indicated a numerical step-by-step procedure for prediction of wind-driven flow, which was used here.

Consider the transport of a tracer element, for instance pollution particles, with concentration c(x, z, t) moving in a wind-driven shallow water flow. The notation here suppresses the variation with *y*. The flow is modelled by the hydrostatic equations (Ekman, 1905),

$$u_t + uu_x + g\zeta_x = v_{zz}u_{zz} \tag{17}$$

$$u(0) = 0, vu_z(z = h) = \tau$$
 (18) where $h(x)$ is

 $\zeta(x,t)$

the

$$G_t + \int_0^h u_x dx = 0$$
 (20) the celerity,
g

gravitational acceleration, v_{zz} vertical turbulent kinematic viscosity, and τ surface stress from wind divided by water density. The vertical velocity *w* is recovered when needed, from the continuity equation. The transport of the tracer is modelled by an advection-dispersion equation,

$$c_t + uc_x + wc_x = D_{zz}c_{zz} \tag{21}$$

For shallow lakes, it can be assumed that the vertical turbulent dispersion coefficient D_{zz} is so large that the concentration of pollutants will be close to constant in the vertical direction. The time for diffusion to average c(x, z, t) over the depth h is $t_{eq} = \frac{h^2}{D_{zz}}$. In wind-driven flows, by the shallowness, it can be assumed that the *u*-profile is also in quasi-equilibrium, so turbulent stresses balance the hydrostatic pressure gradient. The two quasi-equilibria are consistent when the turbulent Prandtl-number is around 1 which is commonly assumed.

The variation of *u* with *z* creates horizontal dispersion. For time-scales larger than t_{eq} , a discrete model, Eq. (21) is proposed, based on a time-splitting of the two transport processes: horizontal advection and vertical dispersion, where $< \cdots >$ is shorthand for averaging over z, $< \bar{f}(x) > = \frac{1}{h} \int_{0}^{h} f(x, z) dz$

$$\bar{c}(x,t+\Delta t) = <\bar{c}(x,t-u(z)\Delta t) >$$
(22)

Eq. (22) is in turn approximated by the 1-D advection-dispersion model

$$\bar{c}_t + \bar{u}\bar{c}_x = D_h\bar{c}_{xx}$$
(23)
where $D_h = \frac{h^2}{D_{zz}} < (u - \bar{u})^2 >$

The derivation of Eq. (23) from Eq. (22) follows from Fourier expansion in *x*, *n* steps of Eq. (21), expansion in powers of Δt , and interpreting the result as if $n\Delta t \rightarrow 0$ although *n* is large and Δt is constant. The more detailed model description and simulations are in **paper IV**.

3.3.5. Transport process: hydrostatic stability

The standard shallow water equations follow from replacing u by \bar{u} :

$$\bar{u}_t + \bar{u}\bar{u}_x + g\zeta_x = v_{xx}\bar{u}_{xx} \tag{24}$$

$$\zeta_t + (h\bar{u})_x = 0 \tag{25}$$

They are

well-posed. Standard linear finite elements produce discrete equations much like the central differences on first-order derivatives that are well known for being prone to wiggles. Finite difference schemes use staggered grids or other tuned difference schemes to avoid that. Eq. (25) perform well in CM as long as v_{xx} is chosen to exceed the amount of dissipation necessary to avoid the wiggles,

$$C\left(\sqrt{gh} + max(\bar{u})\right)\Delta x \tag{26}$$

where *C* is a constant depending on the finite elements chosen, Δx is the element size, and $\sqrt{gh} + max(\bar{u})$ is the maximal characteristic velocity with \sqrt{gh} the speed of isotropic wave propagation. Comsol implementation of the continuity equation was done by modifying the continuity equation

$$u_x + w_z = 0 \text{ into } \tau w_t + u_x + w_z = \mu w_{zz},$$

Setting $\tau = 0.01 \text{ sec.}$, C = 0.1 gave acceptable results. The detail descriptions and simulations are in **Paper IV**.

4. Results

4.1. Lake Victoria bathymetry in Matlab and Comsol

The model bathymetry was compiled from several sources and merged as describe in **Section 3.1**. The final geometry is based on the digitized iso-depth curves, locations of islands, and the NaFIRRI echo sounding and spectral satellite data. It is shown in **Figure 10** as a shaded lake bathymetry of the whole lake with lake depth (see also **Figure 5**). The governing equation under PDE solver in CM adopted the SWEs method for the 2*D* Lake Victoria model. **Figure 10** shows that the lake's bathymetry is steeper in the east than in the west. **Figure 10** lake bathymetry steps down from north to south toward the deepest point (80 m) in the basin. The two topographical models were used to perform water flow analysis of Lake Victoria, with the two main discharges being the Kagera river in the west, which is the main river inflow to Lake Victoria, and the other being the Nile in the north, which is the only outflow of Lake Victoria (**Figure 3b**).



Figure 10: Lake Victoria water depths based on iso-depth curves and NaFIRRI bathymetry data: a) Matlab model; b) Comsol model.

4.2. Initial lake model in Comsol

The adopted method with initial boundary condition is appropriate in Comsol for a rain-drop model when the rain-drop starts diffusing from the very beginning (at t = 0s) as depicted in **Figure 11a**. The flow velocity of the lake water surface is increasing with respect to time, as well as lake water level increasing with different lake depths (**Figure 11b**). There are no river inflows and outflow boundary conditions applied except initial values imposed and no lake flow discharge from the lake basin (**Figure 11**). Therefore, the flow velocity developed across the lake and after a certain time period, the lake water flow becomes placid and returns through a dissipative mode to the initial stage.



Figure 11: Lake Victoria initial rain-drop model in Comsol, a) initial time at t= 0 s, b) Dissipative final time,t = 20000 s.

4.3. Hydrodynamics flow behaviour

The full lake regional flow model analysed over the long run using mass conservation and momentum equations and integrated with respect to depth (**Figure 10b**). In the initial stage, flow analysis was defined by initial values under initial boundary conditions and boundary values defined by river discharges under Dirichlet Boundary Conditions (DBC).

Initial values of three dependent variables (velocity, U and V; reference water level, zeta) was initially adopted to serve as an initial guess of water flow (**Figure 12**) alongside the DBC adopted river discharges, which prescribe the lake flows for the whole lake area (**Figure 12a**). The simulations shown in **Figure 12** used Neumann conditions to guarantee conservation of water volume.

Figure 12 shows that both data and boundary conditions are adequate and water flows across the lake without encountering a barrier. There are numerous shallow water simulators around, but for many of them the time step is limited by numerical stability properties. Here, the simulation used monthly averages for 51 years of data from LVBC and WRMA on precipitation, evaporation, inflows and outflows and the situation in 2000 was presented in **Figure 12** (outflow boundary condition and steady-state analysis are discussed in **section 4.4**). The lake streamline flows in **Figure 12a** shows a smooth flow from the tributaries (river inflows) to the outflow with no barrier. It is indeed close to a flow with vanishing vorticity, $\omega = U_v - V_x$, as substantiated by the vorticity plots, because

the artificial viscosity with flux boundary conditions cannot produce vorticity. The only sources of vorticity are wind stress, bottom friction, and the weak singularities at the boundary points between inflow and no-flux shore portions. In **Figure 12b**, vorticity shows up as small red and blue regions, i.e. positive vorticity on one side of the tributary, and negative on the other.



Figure 12: Flow patterns of Lake Victoria: a) Lake flow with streamlines; and b) zoom on Kagera river mouth region.

4.4. Water level validation

Generally, the lake water level is influenced by the seasonal and climate variation, lake hydrology, and land uses. It has changed significantly over the years and rose by about 2.8 m in 1962 – 1964 (**Figure 13**). The data provided by LVBC and WRMA contains discharge from the tributaries (*In*), the outflow at Jinja (*Out*), the precipitation (*P*) and Evaporation (*E*) for the 57-years period 1950 – 2006. The data demonstrated an estimate of the mean water level h, as shown in **Equation (10**). To avoid excessively short time steps, the daily data were low-pass filtered by a monthly moving average.

In **Paper I**, the optimal values are found by minimizing the sum of squared monthly discrepancies. The agreement between Out(t) and Ch(t), as shown in **Figure 14**, is excellent in view of the simplicity of the model.

4.5. Lake water balance

Large variations in rainfall are, as was shown in the previous section (Section 4.4), responsible for changing the lake water balance and water flow movements. Historical data on annual and seasonal stream flow variations and particular monthly fluctuations for specific river discharges were analyzed. The differences in input and output result in differences in lake water level. Since the sum of the terms (P-E+In-Out) is much smaller than the individual terms, even a small bias in one of these terms could lead to large variations in the water balance. The components of the water balance and the measured water level (WL) from 1950-2000 are shown in Figure 15. As can be seen from the diagram, precipitation, and evaporation are larger than lake inflow and outflow. As expected, there is strong correlation between annual precipitation and total river inflow, and between lake outflow and lake water level, detailed in **Paper II**.





Figure 13: CM mean water level (wl) and water balance Eq. 10 (water level).



Figure 14: Mean water level simulations comparing fitted linear outflow model to measured outflow.

4.6. Tracer transport model

The advection-dispersion model (**Figures 16a-f**) shows the situation in the four rivers in 1950-2006, 1960, 1990, and 2006. Simulating across fifty-seven years (1950-2006; **Figure 16a**), the model shows that transport along the Kenya and Uganda lakeshore is much faster than in Tanzania. Eleven years of tracer transport (1950-60; see **Figure 16b**) did not affect lake zone areas in Tanzania but Kenyan lake areas were seriously affected. Water from the Kenyan rivers travels much faster, due to the shallowness along the Kenyan shore (**Figure 16a-e**), which, as we should note, has many factories and industries producing pollution. The analysis also shows that Kagera water takes 50 years to reach Jinja, traveling along the Ugandan shore and then entering the center of the lake (**Figure 16a, d, e, f**). This slow movement strongly influences solute transport, which causes the lake to have high concentrations of pollutants from different sources to affect the Ugandan part of the lake's water.



Figure 15: Lake Victoria water balance by measured data: water level, monthly inflow, outflow, rainfall, and evaporation for the period 1950-2000 (WRMA and LVBC).

Figure 16e visualizes only the solute transport from the rain from the wet period (1950 - 2006) and with rain water volume as initial concentration with the bulk water simply dispersed outwards from its source in a diffusive manner. The dispersion is larger in the wet period than other periods, so, the lake water circulation are importantly affected by seasonal events (**Figure 16d, e**). To clarify the effect in the wet period, we have added extra diffusion in the model ($0.025 m^2/s$) for the Kagera river flow (**Figure 16f**), and the results show the solute diffusion interacting with the solvent in water.



Figure 16: Tracer concentration on Lake Victoria from 1950 to 2006: a) all inflows with all seasons; b-d) four inflow rivers and all seasons; e) solute diluted by rain in wet period for four major tributaries; f) added extra diffusion in Kagera river water.

4.7. Modelling a microorganism moving in a fluid

We have computationally visualized the flow of an object performing a sinusoidal wave with body deformation. This models a wiggling worm or other microorganism and can thus be used to model

the spread of organic pollution in water and fluids. The geometry of deformations of the moving object depicts the velocity profile at different time steps (**Figure 17a-b**).

The two different images show the small object's flow velocity with the moving mesh (Figure 17a-b). The deformation of the object depends upon its boundary conditions. Using low Reynolds number approximations, force and torque are applied on the swimming object from the global coordinate system and we get the linear and angular velocity by translating changes in velocities and motion in the local coordinate system back to the global coordinate system. The velocity direction changed periodically with the object motion, which produced a movement in the direction of the object's wave motion. The *x* – *direction* displacement refers to the moving object displacement per time period. It shows that the deviation of the motion from an average straight line is sinusoidal in nature.



Figure 17: Velocity profile for moving object, a) particle moving in a fluid, b) velocity changing by particle movement.



Figure 18: Wind roses at the three Tanzanian weather stations based on data from January 1986 to December 2016. Wind speed 10 m/s is marked by a circle, a) Musoma, b) Mwanza, c) Bukoba.

4.8. Wind pattern assessment

The three Tanzanian weather stations with data recorded for 30 years from 1986 - 2016 was used to analyse wind patterns (**Figure 18**). The wind rose, which is a diagramme to analyse and visualize prevailing wind directions and speeds. The absolute frequency in a *speed* × *direction* interval is color-coded, red being the highest, with no color for zero occurrences. For Musoma, the dominant wind direction is northwest and south (**Figure 18a**). In Mwanza, the northwest (NW) and east winds were more dominant than in other directions (**Figure 18b**). The Bukoba wind was strong in

all directions (**Figure 18c**). The vertical wind shear of Mwanza was much stronger than at Musoma and blows through SE and NW, which was in agreement with the observation that the dominant wind in the lake is SE and NW.

4.9. Wind induced hydrodynamic flow modelling

4.9.1. Wind model simulations

The wind-driven flows for the wind velocities assessed from the weather station data could potentially be much larger than the water inflows and outflows. We utilized a modelling framework to explore the possibility. For long-time steady wind forcing, the water level gradient approaches the W_{10} -wind direction, and the water level difference across the lake is proportional to W_{10}^2 as seen by the expressions in **Table 5**.

Figure 19a shows the effect of 3 *m/s* SW wind, "turned on" and kept constant thereafter. **Figure 19b** shows how this creates a *seiche*: a damped sloshing of the whole lake with a period of about 6 hours. This is consistent with the estimate of 3.5 *hours* for the time it takes for a gravity wave to cross the lake. The artificial viscosity and the bottom friction are the dissipative processes responsible for the damped surface motion. Thus, a flow velocity driven by transient in- and outflows with steady wind makes little effect on lake water level. It follows that temporally and spatially resolved wind field data are required to obtain the proper influence of wind on lake flow patterns.

4.9.2. Murchison Bay wind driven flow

The wind-driven flow was used to calculate the wind current velocity for the flow field in MB. The model equations have been added to the time-dependent momentum equations and the transport of Diluted Species developed in Paul et al., (2019) and Paul & Oppelstrup (2020). Basically, when Nakivubo channel flow enters, the mixing can be set in motion by the wind flow fields that is measured at the Entebbe station. The Kagera River flow is exceptional in the dominance of open lake processes affecting the behaviour and mixing of its plumes as it enters into the lake directly **(Figure 20)**. The Kagera, Entebbe, and Nakivubo channels have been used as the source of wind flux, transportation, and flow species reactions in the domain, and added boundary to the deeper lake zone and to the outer boundary. Finally, a moving mesh was used for the time-dependent deformation allowing the geometry to change its shape due to the dynamic nature of the problem **(Figure 20a-b)**.

The simulations showed the concentration with the wind-induced flow has little influence on the integrated flow model. This was demonstrated using a "typical" wind and studying the reaction of a diluted species tracer transportation signal from the Nakivubo channel. The simulations also showed the small velocities of the wind-induced flow in the integrated flow model. The tracer model was run with velocities up to one thousand times larger to make the tracer movement visible. The model shows (**Figure 20c-d**) the complex flow mixing between wind direction and resulting flow caused by the inherent flow dynamics and the depth variation of the region.

4.9.3. Pollution moved by hydrostatic model

The vertically integrated wind driven flow model moves pollution. The velocity profile and surface slope equilibrate quickly as sketched in **Section 3.3.4** and in **Section 3.3.5**. The numerical model shows the actual velocity profile through the water column and how it leads to horizontal dispersion. Simulations with the depth resolved using the hydrostatic flow model with free surface have been performed for a vertical cut through a gently sloping bay. The originally still water is set in motion by a constant wind 5 *m/s*. A passive tracer, originally with horizontal Gaussian profile, is

transported, with very small dispersion (**Figure 21a**) to a very large vertical dispersion (**Figure 21 b-d**), the process approaches pure horizontal diffusion.



Figure 19: One-day constant wind speed simulation, SW wind force 3 m/s, a) water level after 5 hrs, b) one day water level variation at NE shore.



Figure 20: Murchison Bay wind-induced flow from the Entebbe station data, and movement of a tracer blob. At different times a) wind-induced pollution movements, b) wind-induced pollution movements, c) imposed tracer blob, d) imposed tracer blob.

Figure 21a shows the tracer transported by advection alone. If the depth were constant, the plume would follow a constant parabolic profile, as seen in **Figure 21b** – **d**, with vanishing net flow. The blob moves with the bulk velocity and additional dispersion. The diluted species mixes from top to bottom at the same advection speed as the bulk water. Finally, we note that there is a necessity of stabilization of hydrostatic depth resolved model in Comsol and this was achieved through artificial dissipation. Based on the wind patterns and our extreme wind events results it appears that the

depth-resolved hydrostatic stability models could account for transport processes in the lake's hydrodynamics.



Figure 21: Hydrostatic flow model; a) pollution blob dispersion with small vertical dispersion at t = 130 sec; b) to d) Concentration with large vertical dispersion, at t= 600,1000,and 2000 sec.



Figure 22: High-resolution meteorological-climate 21 years datasets visualized climatologic patterns of Lake Victoria, a) rainfall, b) temperature, c) cloud, and d) drought.

4.10. Climate scenarios

Using the model to analyse four major climatologic components of Lake Victoria—rainfall, temperature, cloud, and drought—a complex hydro-climatologic distribution is manifested (**Figure 22**). A more intense temperature gradient concentrated over the north, half-east, and half-western

part of the lake and over the south-western clod extending into the middle half of the bottom lake. Similarly, an extensive precipitation gradient concentrated over the middle of the west and the middle of the upper lake while less precipitation appears in the south and western portions of the lake. However, an intensive drought appears where the temperature gradient is higher, and an intensive cloud is projected where extensive precipitation has appeared. Where temperature is higher the evapotranspiration is visibly higher, which makes drought appear more visible with drought effects higher in the summertime whereas cloud effects are higher in winter. The shallower lake region heats up much faster than the rest of the lake during the daytime, so water is likely evaporated faster producing clouds for precipitation. Lake effects on cloud moisture thus paralleled the indicated precipitation and temperature. What is not available for hydrologic research is detailed information on lake effects by seasonal precipitation, temperature, winds, clouds, vapor pressure, etc., which needs to be combined to improve climate change projection scenarios.

5. Discussion

This dissertation has aimed to contribute new insights into lake hydrodynamic processes and pollution transport in shallow lakes through using Lake Victoria as an intriguing and important case study. Chapter 3 provided an overview of the mathematical methods that were used, how empirical data was integrated and used, and Chapter 4 provided the key results from the six papers that forms the base of this thesis. Taken together the thesis has shown how mathematical models of metaphysical systems such as the shallow lake of Lake Victoria can be modelled to take into account complex lake bathymetries and shorelines, how long empirical data series of lake flow, water levels and hydro-climatological processes can be integrated and how the transport and dispersion of pollutants and nutrient particles can be modelled using numerical methods and hydrodynamic equations to model the behaviour of shallow lakes over time.

Here three main findings will be discussed from a more general perspective of providing advice in developing and using hydrological models for shallow lakes. Firstly, how to validate shallow water lake models and also the challenges and opportunities that arise in taking into account multiple lake flow data sources. Second, how river discharge is crucial in modelling pollutants and tracer dispersal, but also how wind is a rather complicated factor to account for. Third, and from a more integrative perspective, how the numerical hydrological models that sits at the heart of this thesis has opened the possibility to build more integrative models to understand how shallow lakes like Lake Victoria is influenced by increased environmental variation at the catchment scale due to climate change.

5.1. Validating models and handling various lake flow data sources

The lake bathymetry development model developed in Chapter 3 and in Paper I-III used a vertically integrated SWE model. The simulation considered over fifty years of daily measurements. The interest here is to discuss how monthly averages of inflow and outflow, precipitation, and evaporation were used to validate the model. While this is a not statistical test, the model was shown to faithfully reproduce monthly averages, indicating its validity. The procedure to reach this conclusion is important to highlight as it has general value for the development of shallow water lake models.

Data on both inflows and outflows are available and can be applied as boundary conditions. It could be argued that the outflow should react to the lake water level such that increasing levels increase the outflow. However, the Jinja power station—controlled by Ugandan state agencies—regulates the lake outflow, which means that other signals than natural ones influence the lake's actual outflow, a not uncommon situation in practical modelling. To solve this, two models were tested, a weir boundary condition and a "natural" outflow condition (as detailed in **Paper I**). The former expressed that the flow over the weir, a wall from the bottom of the river blocking its flow, increased non-linearly and data could be fitted to generate a bounded problem with good agreement. The linear outflow condition—i.e., a "natural" outflow condition without the Jinja power station—was fitted to historic data which mathematically provided a well-posed steady-state solution (as shown in **section 3.2.6**). In view of the simplicity of the "natural" model (**Figure 14**), the agreement between actual outflow and what the model could re-produce using measurement was excellent (detailed in **Paper I**) and serves as a method for other shallow lake modellers.

Lake water balance is however also affected by hydro-meteorological processes, which complicates modelling but also opens towards using meteorological data series that can span decades and help develop more accurate models. In our case of Lake Victoria, we had access to the WRMA and LVBC historical data (1950 – 2000), but as shown in **Figure 15**, they differed in water level with about 8 % (Kayombo and Jorgensen, 2005). The largest difference appearing at the Jinja outflow, the only outflow and where the power station is located. We also note in Figure 15 that direct precipitation and evaporation dominates the dynamics of the lake water balance. How to handle this in practical modelling? A first step is to recognize scale of uncertainty. While there are uncertainties in river inand outflow data, these are most probably dwarfed by the uncertainties in precipitation and, above all, evaporation, which are notoriously difficult to measure above a lake and the ocean. Thus, even if precipitation and evaporation comes from reliable sources, the raw data still needs significant manipulation before being used for modelling (as also described in Sewagudde, 2009). On one hand, data from actual geographical measurement positions has to be extrapolated to cover the whole lake area in order to be used in the model (explained in Chapter 3.1 and Chapter 3.2 above; details in Paper I-II). Furthermore, data series that measure the same things can differ. For Lake Victoria, it was clear that the WRMA, LVBC and Sewagudde data series differed significantly in terms of outflow, resulting from differences in evaporation estimates, despite referring to almost the same period and using data from the same source, the Lake Victoria Environment Management Project (LVEMP). For this problem, the thesis developed a protocol of comparing water balance data to capture long term trends (Paper II). Comparing 1956/57 to 1977/78 (Gibb & Partners, 1984), it was possible to estimate that the annual rainfall directly into the lake was increasing. This made it possible to show that rainfall patterns and water levels changed over the period from 1950 to 1980 (Kite, 1981; Kite, 1982; Sene & Plinston, 1994) and in the period 1995 to 2007 (Vanderkelen et al., 2018) with mean annual rainfall increasing by 33 % and lake water level rose by around 2.8 m between 1960 to 1964 (Kite, 1982; Sene & Plinston, 1994).

Apart from capturing trends over the longer term, the thesis also used a hydro-meteorological survey in **Paper II** to make detailed analysis of all the tributaries and precipitation over the lake. Important to remember here is that river discharge is often a crucial signal (rather than simply precipitation) for climate change analysis because changes in rainfall are usually amplified in runoff (Awange et al., 2008). For the Lake Victoria, the thesis analysed data from the four most influential rivers Kagera, Mara, Noiza and Gucha-Migori or Yala of Lake Victoria that contributes 33 %, 5 %, 15 %, and 5 %, respectively (FDMT, 2018). With a total of 58 % of all inflows, these four major rivers showed high seasonal fluctuation in the years 1952, 1963, 1968, 1988, 1990, and 1998 and that daily seasonal variability is higher in these rivers than in other rivers (**Figure 23**). The mean annual seasonal flows of the Kagera and Gucha-Migori rivers are much higher than those of the other rivers, especially in the dry period, at which time the contribution from all rivers is low and some make no contribution. The impact of these four rivers is also much higher in the wet and dry season than in the moderate rain season, because long and short rain events occur during these periods.

These insights into the effects of changing inflow and outflows which are based on a range of various data sources are crucial in the context of increased environmental variability due to climate change.

Indeed, cyclic and periodic precipitation events are changing lake inflows and are responsible for increases and decreases in the water level in Lake Victoria. Cyclic and extreme precipitation events seems to be the greatest source of water level rises and these events increase river discharges and associated transport to the lake. These fluxes are likely to increase with increased frequency of future climate change events, such as flood events. While a hydropower dam regulates lake water level and outflow, increased temperature and drought events can lower the water level, making numerical hydro-meteorological analysis important for determining lake water level variability, seasonal effects, extreme events, and for water quality assessments.





5.2. Modelling pollutants from rivers and wind patterns

To understand the dispersion of pollutants and nutrients is a recurrent and important hydrological problem, especially when modelling shallow lakes under high human use. This thesis showed how pollutants and tracer concentrations can be modelled for shallow lakes (**paper IV and VI**). The advection-dispersion model (**Equation 11**) was employed to assess how a tracer or contaminant moves in the lake, which was used to analyze and illustrate how water from different rivers spread into the lake (remembering also that the outflow of these rivers can change with climate variability). Using empirical data, the thesis could use the model to demonstrate (in **Figure 16**) how the water from Kagera, Nzoia, Mara, and Yala rivers were dispersed from 1950 to 2006.

The wind is however another strong flow velocity factor in water dynamics that will affect pollution movement. Initially, the three Tanzanian weather stations data recorded for 30 years from 1986 – 2016 was used to analyses wind flow velocity and longer time trends (**Figure 24b-d**) and a 20 day wind data set for Entebbe on the Uganda lakeshore was also added (**Figure 24b-d**). Based on these wind data, a vertically integrated SWEs model was applied to explore the potential role of wind for water and pollution movement for the Murchison Bay surface water (**Paper 4**). This model also included an artificial diffusion under depth-resolved hydrostatic model for pollution transport that could account for transport processes in the lake's hydrodynamics.



Figure 24: Wind field component analysis of Entebbe and Tanzania three stations, a) Entebbe 480 hrs/ 20 days data, 30 years data b) Bukoba, c) Musoma, and d) Mwanza.



Figure 25: The flowchart shows the interrelation between the effects of climate with lake water levels.

Apart from linking wind with pollution transport, this approach provides an opportunity for longterm wind analysis, which for Lake Victoria demonstrated increasing wind trends in peak time (May-July, Dec-Feb) and decreasing trends in the off-season, noting an overall upward and downward trend from 1986 to 2016 (Figure 24b-d) with a seasonal wind pattern that could influence the sloshing of the lake. Still, a significant monthly trend was detected on only two stations: Bukoba station (western part of the lake) and Mwanza station (southern part of the lake) that showed a significant upward trend (detailed in **paper IV**).

Results from analysing how wind relates to pollution transport (**paper IV**) suggested that the Murchison Bay wind stress would need to move the whole water column and that would occur much too slowly for the wind to be a dominant factor in the transport of pollutants from MB into the wider Lake Victoria water body. However, it was also discovered that the depth-resolved hydrostatic model considered required artificial dissipation for stability. Based on the wind pattern analysis and modelling results, it appears that full Navier-Stokes equations resolved with depth would be required to accurately model the role of wind on hydrodynamics and thus on pollution transport. So, while the approach discussed here starts to directly link wind and pollution transport, further analysis would be needed to ascertain the true role of wind on mixing and transport in MB and Lake Victoria.



Figure 26: Evapotranspiration effect on Lake Victoria, a) Evapotranspiration on surrounding lake basin, b) evapotranspiration is affecting on Lake Victoria.

5.3 Towards integrating catchment data to account for climate change

The numerical hydrological model implemented in Comsol and that sits at the heart of this thesis has opened the possibility to build more integrative climate change models for Lake Victoria at the catchment scale. Several studies have already examined the impact of climate change on rainfall patterns and lake levels of Lake Victoria. For instance, Akurut et al. (2014) focused on how climate change may alter rainfall and evaporation patterns. Tungaraza et al. (2012) highlighted the long-term climate impact on lake level fluctuations and resource availability. In 2019 and 2020, Khaki

and Awange (2021) observed that lake levels rose at an alarming rate during two major events occurring between April and May 2019, and December 2019 and January 2020.



Figure 27: The long-time data set (1900-2020) for forecasting both trend and seasonality, a) Bukoba rainfall trend, b) Mwanza rainfall trend, c) Musoma rainfall trend, d) Kisumu rainfall trend, e) Entebbe rainfall trend.



Figure 28: The mean annual rainfall trend per decade from 1900 to 2020 with trendline showing steady increase of mean annual rainfall.

Drawing on theses scholars and others, **paper VI** developed a more integrative approach to account for how Lake Victoria is influenced by climate variability measured as long-term data series at the catchment scale (**Chapter 4.10**, **Figure 22**). The underlying framework for this integration is seen in **Figure 25**, outlining factors that link climate change (as driver) with water levels (being modelled), including precipitation, temperature, cloud cover, drought, and evapotranspiration. I have added figures on evapotranspiration and rainfall trends from **paper VI** to illustrate the integrative approach.

First, NASA/EOS datasets are useful in bringing evapotranspiration into the fold. For Lake Victoria it was possible to estimate that the Kenya lakeshore evapotranspiration is much higher than Uganda and Tanzania (**Figure 26**). Tanzania's land surface evapotranspiration rate is furthermore much higher than in Uganda and Kenya because there is uncontrolled loss of vegetation, less air moisture, and a rainfall rate lower than in other lake regions. Uganda and Kenya's far land surface evapotranspiration rates are also lower than the near lake regions and the evapotranspiration rate is lower in the deeper lake zone because density stratification occurs from surface to bottom of the lake. It was additionally observed that the equatorial lakes region has very high values of actual evapotranspiration rate.

Second, using a 120-year-long rainfall data (1900-2020), meteorological trends at the catchment scale can be accounted for, which is directly linked to climate change (**Figure 27**). Here it was clear that the lake has a sub-basin bimodal rainfall pattern with a dry and wet season, with higher rainfall on the western lake side compared to the eastern side and with the southern part of the lake showing decreasing patterns of rainfall compared to the western and northern parts of the lake. Overall, total rainfall is increasing over the 120-year period (**Figure 28**).

The resulting model, where evapotranspiration and rainfall data could be integrated (**Paper 6**), demonstrated a crucial interdependence between hydrodynamic processes and climatological factors with long-term rainfall variation showing a linear positive correlation, which explains the increase in the lake's overall water level (from the section above). With respect to the bathymetry as well as the areal coverage, the presence of nutrients in the lake water could help to identify pollution patterns and water quality, which are all crucial factors in determining water levels and water quality, especially in the face of climate change. Figure 28 tries to summarize the integrative potential of the hydrodynamic Comsol model, where a range of factors of how climate change influence lake hydrodynamics are outlined.

6. Conclusion

The thesis was designed to understand shallow lake hydrodynamics with the aim to develop a process for how to develop a detailed bathymetry mapping, a lake flow model and its verification and validation with lake water level as well as tracer and pollution transport processes, and analysis of wind patterns, catchments discharge, and climate effects. The research was carried out through the case study of Lake Victoria, one of the largest and most important freshwater lakes in the world and where large pollution problems in near lakeshore areas impact millions of people that depend on lake water for their livelihood. Long-term remote-sensing and observational datasets were used to visualize the results in geographical information system (GIS) and Comsol models.

Several methods and approaches were tested to set up a lake bathymetry model together with hydrodynamic flow transport for Lake Victoria. 2D shallow water equations have been developed for a free lake surface flow relevant for lake numerical and hydrodynamic modelling. The comparison with measured water levels to provide model verification and the development of a modelling framework was validated using measurements of mean water level. Rainfall, which is the most

influential parameter on lake flow, both through direct precipitation over the lake and over the catcment area seen in increased river discharge, has a strong seasonal variation. There is a strong correlation between the tributary inflows and precipitation, and between lake outflow and water level. The advection-dispersion development model integrated with a vertically integrated SWEs model shows that the tracer transport is associated with water circulation effects which leads to that solute transport moves slowly in the lake.

A wind induced lake hydrodynamics model focuses on the wind-driven flow in Lake Victoria as an extremely shallow and geometrically complex lake with islands and bays. Measurements and a numerical model that was developed for Lake Victoria and in more detail for the Murchison Bay (MB) focused on nearshore phenomena characterized through wind stress hydrodynamics and pollution transport process. The MB wind stress would need to move the whole water column and a steady wind have little influence on the horizontal water exchange. It was discovered that the depth-resolved numerical hydrostatic numerical model required artificial dissipation for analyses of pollution transport processes. Finally, the lake's flow, water level and effects from climate change are affected by long-term rainfall patterns which also influence pollutant patterns and the quality of the lake water at different depths and areas of the lake.

The following specific conclusions are drawn from the development and use of the model:

- 1. The systematically implemented lake bathymetry mapping and the vertically integrated Saint-Venant SWE models implemented for lake flow behaviour and a linear outflow boundary condition achieved a significant correlation with measured outflow. Computed water level agreed reasonably with measurements, which is crucial for lake numerical model validation. The research can be used for bathymetry development, lake flow control, and crucial monitoring of lake water level.
- 2. The hydro-meteorological processes are influencing lake water balance and the model calculation had reasonable agreement with measured data. The research showed strong correlation between tributary inflows and precipitation, and between outflow and lake water level. The research also showed how an advection-dispersion tracer model can assess basic transport patterns in the lake, in particular tracing how pollution moves through the lake or where they reside or settle in the lake.
- 3. SWEs were chosen as a primary test for developing a first suit of hydrodynamic models of Lake Victoria. The surface flow model developed showed that the prevailing wind moves from southeast to northwest and phosphorous deposition is affecting Lake Victoria.
- 4. The vertically integrated sloshing model (used when modelling Murchison Bay) shows the minimal wind effect on lakeshore regions. The thesis discovered that the depth-resolved hydrostatic equations required artificial dissipation to move pollution from shallower lake zone to deeper lake areas. The research can be used for pollution transport processes and risk assessment, which are of great importance to control water quality.
- 5. The model developed for falling and moving "wiggling" objects can be used for studies of the small and slow moving of microorganism in viscous fluid or polluted water.
- 6. The study has revealed some of the climate change effects on lake dynamic processes and how they interact with hydrodynamic and nutrient processes in the lake water systems. The development of a hydrodynamic model for Lake Victoria has increased the potential to better understand climate change effects at the catchment scale of this important economic

and ecological region of Africa. The research can provide knowledge to improve climate risk assessments in lake areas.

An exciting pathway for future studies would be to combine computational models of chemical, biological and ecological systems relevant for the lake with a groundwater and a surface water system model to assess water quality. The nutrient and pollution analyses that is part of the current model developed in this thesis could be further developed by integrating more data on source of pollution, rural and urban effluents, rainfall and river runoff, sediment, and chemical transport, and finally heat and mass transport. A eutrophication model could be based on flow related variables of pollution load measurements, nutrient loading, algae blooming, and phytoplankton dispersal. The improvement of such a water quality model could be adapted to give a general computational simulation model with emphasis on water systems such as aquifers, lakes, and rivers.

The future research modelling activities could be summarized as below:

- 1. Investigate water quality models using 3D models with density stratification on vertical velocity profiles. Such 3D simulation results could support 2D existing models by e.g., tuning the turbulence models for mixing and pollution transport in the water exchange.
- 2. Measure and assess the amounts of pollution and nutrients that are entering the lake and develop biophysical and biological models to better understand the role of eutrophication on water quality in different areas of the lake.

The existing numerical hydrodynamic model that was built on the COMSOL Multiphysics software and that lies at the heart of this thesis is already useful and forms a base for the above-mentioned future research. It can be used for further assessing the effects of deterioration of water quality, provide insight into the dominant pollutant pathways and eutrophication of Lake Victoria and form the basis for defining most effective protection and management strategies. In addition, there is hope that this study could help increase local capacity in water resources, ecosystem services and sustainable development at significant regional knowledge centres that also contributed to this study, including the Makerere University and National Water Sewage Corporation in Uganda, the Kenyatta University and Lake Victoria Basin Commission in Kenya and the Dar es Salaam University, Water Ministry and The Meteorological Agency in Tanzania, as well as other organizations around the lake basin.

Taken together, this dissertation has contributed new insights into lake hydrodynamic processes and pollution transport in shallow lakes through developing more accurate models to understand the complex processes of water quality degradation, which can be applied in research across the world that is interested in combining empirical data and advanced mathematical modelling. Indeed, the thesis illustrated the power of numerical and hydrodynamical methods that uses one- and twodimensional mathematical equations to model the three-dimensional behaviour of shallow lakes over time. Such fully developed lake hydrodynamic models as they are developed for more lakes and water bodies across the world, and validated against empirical measurements, could form a formidable foundation for how to manage scarce freshwater bodies in a world of local to planetary environmental change. This thesis, which has used hydrology and advanced mathematics to get to know *Nalubaale*, the "abode of the spirits," is but a humble contribution to such an international and very much needed effort.

Bibliography

- Akurut, M., Willems P., Niwagaba, C.B. 2014. Potential impacts of climate change on precipitation over Lake Victoria, East Africa, in the 21st century. *Int. J Water MDPI* 6:2634-2659, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/w6092634</u>.
- Akurut, M., Niwagaba, C.B. 2017. "Willems P. Long-term variations of water quality in the Inner Murchison Bay, Lake Victoria". *Journal of Environmental Monitoring and Assessment*, 189:1-22, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10661-016-5730-4</u>.
- Anyah, O.R., Semazzi, H.M.F. 2004. "Simulation of the sensitivity of Lake Victoria basin climate to lake surface temperatures". *Theor. Appl. Climatol.* 79: 55-69, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00704-004-0057-4</u>.
- Anyah, O.R., Xie, L., Semazzi, H.M.F. 2006. "Hydrodynamic characteristics of Lake Victoria based on idealized 3D Lake Model Simulations". *Submitted, J. Geophysical Research-Oceans*.
- Anyah, O.R., Semazzi, H.M.F. 2009. "Idealized simulation of hydrodynamic characteristics of Lake Victoria that potentially modulate regional climate". *Int. J. Climatol.* 29: 971-981, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/joc.1795</u>.
- Awange, J.L., Ogalo, L., Bea, K.H., Were, P., Omondi, P., Omute, P., Omullo, M. 2008. "The falling Lake Victoria water levels: Is climate a contributing factor? *Int. J. Climatic Change* 89: 281-297, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-008-9409-x</u>.
- Awange, J.L., Forootan, E., Kusche, J., Kiema, J.K.B., Omondi, P., Heck, B., Fleming, K., Ohanya, S., Goncalves, R.M. 2013. Understanding the decline of water storage across the Ramser-Lake Naivasha using satellite-based methods. *Adv. Water Resour.*, 60:7-23, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.advwatres.2013.07.002</u>.
- Awange, J.L., Anyah, R., Agola, N., Forootan, E., Omondi, P. 2013. Potential impacts of climate and environmental change on the stored water of Lake Victoria basin and economic implications. *Journal of Water Resources Research*, 49:8160-8173, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/2013WR014350</u>.
- Awange, J.L., Saleem, A., Sukhadiya, R.M., Ouma, Y.O., Kexiang, H. 2019. Physical dynamics of Lake Victoria over the past 34 years (1984-2018): Is the lake dying? *J Sci. Total Environ*. 658:199-218, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.12.051</u>.
- Banadda, N., Ayaa, F., Nhapi, I., Wali, U.G., Kimwaga, R.J., Mashauri, D. A. 2011. "Modeling diffusive flux of non point source pollutants in Lake Victoria: a comparison study of Fick's law and the Fokker-Planck law". *The Open Environmental Engineering Journal*, 4:105-111, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.2174/1874829501104010105</u>.
- Berg, H.C. 1983. "Random Walks in Biology". eBook, Princeton University Press, 5:813-834, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1098/rsif.2008.0014</u>.
- Campbell, L.M. 2001. "A review of Mercury in Lake Victoria (East Africa): Another emerging issue for a beleaguered lake". *PhD thesis, University of Waterloo, Onterio, Canada*. ISBN: 0612708357, 9780612708358
- Chang, K.T. 2019. "Introduction to Geographic Information Systems. Book 9th edition 2006, ISBN10: 1259929647, Copyright: , link: <u>https://www.mheducation.com/highered/product/introduction-geographic-information-</u> systems-chang/M9781259929649.html.

- Charles, E.H. 1982. "Large lakes of the world". J. Great Lakes Res. 8: 379-412, doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/S0380-1330(82)71982-3.
- Chen, F., Zhang, C., Brett, T.M., Nielsen, M.J. 2020. "The importance of the wind-drag coefficient parameterization for hydrodynamic modelling of a large shallow lake". *Journal of Ecological Informatics* 59: 101-106, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoinf.2020.101106</u>.
- Cheruiyot, C., and Muhandiki, V. 2014. "Review of Estimation of Pollution Load to Lake Victoria". *Eur. Sci. J.* 10: 1857–7881.
- Childress, S. 1981. "Mechanics of Swimming and Flying". eBook, Cambridge University Press, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/CB09780511569593</u>.
- Chowdhury, M.H. 2008. "Open-channel flow". eBook, chapter 8, pp.249, Prentice-Hall of India Pvt. Ltd., New delhi, India, link: https://heidarpour.iut.ac.ir/sites/heidarpour.iut.ac.ir/files//u32/open-chaudhry.pdf.
- Christopher, M., Paul, O., and Hamadi, B. 2014. "Metal pollutions distribution within Lake Victoria basin and their influence on the native and transient microbial flora". J. Agriculture and Biological Science 9: 127-133.
- Comsol 2014. "Hydrodynamics of Lake Victoria: Vertically Integrated Flow Models in COMSOL Multiphysics® Software". Comsol Website, <u>https://www.comsol.se/paper/hydrodynamics-of-lake-victoria-vertically-integrated-flow-models-in-comsol-multi-19293</u>.
- Cornelissen, I.J.M., Silsbe, G.M., Verreth, J.A.J., Van Donk, E., and Negelkerke, L.A.J. 2014. "Dynamic and limitations of phytoplankton biomass along a gradient in Mwanza Gulf, southern lake Victoria (Tanzania)". *Freshw. Biology* 59: 127-141.
- Cozzolino, L., Della Morte, R., Cimorelli, L., Covelli, C., and Pianese, D. 2014. "A broad-crested weir boundary condition in finite volume shallow-water numerical models". *ELSEVIER, Procedia Engineering* 70: 353-362, doi: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.proeng.2014.02.040</u>.
- Cristo, C.D., Greco, M., Iervolino, M., Martino, R., Vacca, A. 2021. "A remark on finite volume methods for 2D shallow water equations over irregular bottom topography". *Journal of Hydraulic Research, Taylor & Francis*, 59: 337-344, link: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00221686.2020.1744752</u>.
- Curtarelli, M.P., Alcântara, E., Rennó, C.D., Assireu, A.T., Bonnet, M.P., and Stech, J.L. 2014. "Modelling the surface circulation and thermal structure of a tropical reservoir using threedimensional hydrodynamic lake model and remote-sensing data". *J. Water Environ*. 28: 516–525.
- Damsgaard, J.K. 2012. "NCC Strategic plan 2012". Report, NOAA Great Lakes Environmental Research Laboratory, Volume III, Innovative Research for the Freshwater Seas, pp. 1-40.
- ECO-Rap Training manual. "Global Freshwater Resources Quality & Distribution by Region".
- Ekman, V.W. 1905. "On the influence of the earth's rotation on ocean-currents". *Arkiv Mat. Astr. Fysik* 2(4), <u>https://jscholarship.library.jhu.edu/handle/1774.2/33989</u>.
- FDMT. 2018. "Flood & Drought Management Tools Lake Victoria basin factsheet". <u>http://fdmt.iwlearn.org/docs?id=61</u> (accessed 2018).
- Gibb, A.S., and Partners. 1984. "A review of the Hydrology of Lake Victoria and the Victoria Nile". *Report, Institute of hydrology, Wallingford*. <u>http://nora.nerc.ac.uk/id/eprint/507639/1/N507639CR.pdf</u>.

- Gikuma-Njuru, P.G., and Hecky, R.E. 2005. "Nutrient concentrations in Nyanza Gulf, Lake Victoria, Kenya: light limits algal demand and abundance". *Hydrobiologia* 534: 131-140.
- Gikuma-Njuru, P., Hecky, R.E., MacIntyre, S., and Guildford, S.J. 2018. "Physicochemical gradients and water fluxes of Nyanza Gulf and main lake Victoria, East Africa: Tracing dynamics of gulf-main lake interaction". J. Great Lakes Research 44: 1252-1263.
- Golub, G.H., Reinsch, C. 1970. "Singular Value Decomposition and Least Squares Solutions". Journal of Numerical Mathematics 14: 403-420.
- Gronewold, A.D., Do, H.X., Mei, Y., Stow, C.A. 2020. "A Tug-of-war within the hydrologic cycle of a continental freshwater basin". Advancing Earth and Space Science AGU 48:1-8, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1029/2020GL090374</u>.
- Gulati, R.D.; Pires, L.M.D.; Van Donk, E. 2008. "Lake restoration studies: Failures, bottlenecks and prospects of new ecotechnological measures". *Limnologica* 38: 233-248.
- Hamilton, S.E. 2016. "Lake Victoria Bathymetric Map v7.0 (LVBM)". Link: <u>http://bit.lu/LV_Bathu</u>.
- Hamilton, S.E. 2017. "Open Source Bathymetric Map of Lake Victoria Africa—Part 1" and "GIS VideoOpen Source Bathymetric Map of Lake Victoria Africa—Part 2". *Sources:* <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Oghd6RpdC_8;https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=H VV58940qio</u>.
- Hamilton, S.E., Glaser, S.M., Krach, N., Lembo, A.J., Kayanda, R. 2018. "The data is no longer Beta! V7 is released with a 35 fold increase in points! Finally". *Source:* <u>https://www.researchgate.net/project/Lake-Victoria-Bathymetric-Map</u>.
- Hans, J.V., Peter, J, Lars, E. 1992. "Advection-dispersion modelling in three dimensions". J. Appl. Math. Modelling 16: 506-519, doi: <u>https://doi.org/</u>10.1016/0307-904X(92)90001-J.
- Hansbo, P. 1992. "The characteristic streamline diffusion method for convection-diffusion problems". J. Computer Methods in Applied Mechanics and Engineering 96: 239-25.
- Hasan, A.A., and Jin, S. 2014. "Lake level change and total water discharge in East Africa Rift Valley from satellite based observations". *Global Planet Change* 117: 79-90, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloplacha.2014.03.005</u>.
- Hazenoot, C. 2012. "Effect pf eutrophication on phytoplankton in the Mwanza Gulf (Lake Victoria, Tanzania)". Wageningen University M.Sc. thesis 2012, Aquatic Ecology and Water Quality Management Group, link: <u>https://edepot.wur.nl/197109#:~:text=Eutrophication%20might%20lead%20to%20increased%20amounts%20of%20nutrients</u>.
- Hecky, R.E., Mugidde, R., Ramlal, P.S., Talbot, M.R., Kling, G.W. 2010. "Multiple stressors cause rapid ecosystem change in Lake Victoria". *Freshwater Biol*. 55:19-42, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2427.2009.02374.x</u>.
- Hell, B. 2011. "Mapping Bathymetry from measurement to applications". *Doctoral thesis in Marine Geoscience, Stockholm University, Sweden* pp. 1-41. ISBN 978-91-7447-309-4.
- Hirsch, C. 2007. "Numerical Computation of Internal and External Flows (Vol's 1 and 2)". Book, Butterworth-Heinemann Limited Oxford, UK, link: <u>https://soaneemrana.org/onewebmedia/NUMERICAL%20COMPUTATION%20OF%20IN</u> <u>TERNAL%20&%20EXTERNAL%20FLOWS%20BY%20C.%20HIRSEH%20%28VOL.-</u> <u>2%29.pdf</u>.

- Hoesing, Peter. 2012. "Kusamira: Singing Rituals of Wellness in Southern Uganda." African Music: Journal of the International Library of African Music 9 (2): 94–127. <u>https://doi.org/10.21504/amj.v9i2.1806</u>.
- Homoródi, K., Józsa, J., Krámer, T. 2012. "On the 2D modelling aspects of wind-induced waves in shallow, fetch-limited lakes". *Journal of Periodica Polytechnica* 56: 127-140, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3311/pp.ci.2012-2.01</u>.
- Joachim, B. 2011. "Modeling non-point source pollution in Lake Victoria a case of Gaba Landing site". *MSc thesis Makerere University*, link: <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10570/2164</u>.
- Józsa, J.""Sekély tavak szél keltette cirkulációs áramlásai, 2001"" Wind-induced circulations in shallow lakes. *Doctoral dissertation to the Hungarian Academy of Sciences (in Hungarian).*
- Kabenge, M., Wang, H., and Li, F. 2016. "Urban eutrophication and its spurring conditions in the Murchison Bay of Lake Victoria". *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 23: 234-241. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-015-5675-0</u>.
- Kayombo, S., and Jorgensen, S.E. 2010. "Lake Victoria: Experience and Lessons learned brief". *Report, International Waters learning Exchange & Resource Network*, <u>https://iwlearn.net/documents/5979</u>.
- Kendall, R.L. 2016. "An Ecological History of the Lake Victoria Basin". Monographs, Wiley on behalf of the Ecological Society of America 39: 121-176. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/1950740</u>.
- Khaki, M., Awange, J. 2021. "The 2019-2020 rise in Lake Victoria monitored from space: exploiting the state-of-the art GRACE-FO and the newly released ERA-5 reanalysis products". *Int. J Sensors MDPI* 21:1-19, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/s21134304</u>.
- Kite, G.W. 1981. "Recent changes in level of Lake Victoria". J. Hydrolog. Science 26: 233-243, doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/02626668109490883.
- Kite, G.W. 1982. "Analysis of Lake Victoria levels". J. Hydrolog. Science 27: 99-110.
- Koutsouris, A.J., Destouni, G., Jarsjö, J., Lyon, S.W. 2010. "Hydro-climatic trends and water resources management implications based on multi-scale data for the Lake Victoria region, Kenya". IOP Publishing Ltd., 5: 1-7, doi: <u>https://stacks.iop.org/ERL/5/034005</u>.
- Kull, D. 2006. "Connections Between Recent Water Level Drops in Lake Victoria, Dam Operations and Drought". Report, Hydrologic Engineer, Nairobi, Kenya. <u>https://www.internationalrivers.org/sites/default/files/attached-files/full_report_pdf.pdf</u>.
- Kundu, R., Aura, C.M., Nyamweya, C., Agembe, S., Sitoki, L., Lungayia, H.B.O., Ongore, C., Ogari, Z., and Werimo, K. 2017. "Changes in pollution indicators in Lake Victoria, Kenya and their implications for lake and catchment management". J. Lakes and Reservoirs: Research and Management 22: 199-214.
- Kyomuhendo, P. 2003. "A Bieconomic model doe Uganda's Lake Victoria Nile Perch fishery". Master's thesis, International Fisheries Management, University Tromso, Norway, pp. 1-24.
- Lee, D., and Schachter, B. 1980. "Two Algorithms for Constructing a Delaunay Triangulation". *Int. J. Computer and Information Sciences* 9: 219-242.
- Leira, M.; Cantonati, M. 2008. "Effects of water-level fluctuations on lakes: An annotated bibliography". *Hydrobiologia* 613: 171-184.

- Lighthill, J. 1976. "Mathematical Biofluiddynamics. eBook, *The Mathematical Gazette*, 60:67-69, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/3615654</u>.
- Lipzig, N.V., Thlery, W. 2017. "Projecting the future levels of Lake Victoria, A water balance model study". Master's Thesis, KU LEUVEN, Earth & Environmental Science, <u>www.kuleuve</u>n.be (accessed 2018.12.06).
- Longgen G., Zhongjie, L., Ping X., and Leyi, N. 2009. "Assessment effects of cage culture on nitrogen and phosphorus dynamics in relation to following in a shallow lake in China". *Auqacult. Int.* 17: 229-241.
- Lophaven, N.S., Nielsen, B.H., Sondergaard, J. 2002. "DACE: A MATLAB Kriging Toolbox Version 2.0". *Technical Report, Technical University of Denmark, Denmark,* <u>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download;jsessionid=E1D457A6EB60E125424E1EF17</u> <u>45B1A39?doi=10.1.1.73.5824&rep=rep1&type=pdf.</u>
- Lubovich K. 2009. "Cooperation and competition: managing transboundary water resources in the Lake Victoria region". *Report USAID, FESS*, link:<u>https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Cooperation-and-Competition-%3A-</u> <u>Managing-Water-in-the-Lubovich/abf20d065f6be521463f943f80bfd3858c76d1ac</u> (accessed 2022.05.06).
- Luyiga, S., Haande, S., Semyaloa, R.P., Kizitoa, Y.S., Miyingo-Kezimbira, A., Brettum, P., Solheim, A.L., Odong, R., Asio, S.M., Jensen, K.H., and Larsson, P. 2015. "How water exchange and seasonality affect the eutrophication of Murchison Bay, Lake Victoria". *Limnologica* 53: 60-73.
- LVBC, 2006. "Special report on the declining of water levels of Lake Victoria". Report, <u>https://www.oieau.org/eaudoc/system/files/documents/41/208894/208894_doc.pdf</u>.
- LVBC, 2018. "Lake Victoria Basin, Climate Change Adaptation Strategy and Action Plan". *Report*, <u>https://www.climatelinks.org/sites/default/files/asset/document/2018_USAID-</u> <u>PREPARED_Lake-Victoria-Basin-Adaptation-Strategy-Action-Plan.pdf</u> (accessed 2019.07.17).
- LVFO, 2015. "Lake Victoria (Kenya) Biennial Fisheries Frame Survey 2014 National Report". Ministry of Agriculture, Livestock and Fisheries, Kenya.
- Machiwa, P.K. 2003. "Water quality management and sustainability: the experience of Lake Victoria Environmental Management Project (LVEMP)-Tanzania". *Journal of Physics and Chemistry of the Earth*, 28:1111-1115, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pce.2003.08.032</u>.
- MacIntyre, S., Romero, J.R., Silsbe, G.M., and Emery, B.M. 2014. "Stratification and horizontal exchange in Lake Victoria, East Africa". *Limnol. Oceanography* 59: 1805-1838.
- Matagi, S.V. 2002. "Some issues of environmental concerns in Kampala the capital city of Uganda". Environmental monitoring and assessment 77.
- McGinnis, D.F., Wuest, A. 2005. "Lake Hydrodynamics". ResearchGate, https://www.researchgate.net/publication/267034152.
- Melesse, A.M., McClain, M., Abira, M., Mutayoba, W. 2008. "Hydrometeorological analysis of the Mara River basin, Kenya/Tanzania". World Environmental and Water Resources Congress, 2008 ASCE, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1061/40976(316)589</u>.
- Mutenyo, I.B. 2009. "Impacts of irrigation and hydroelectric power developments on the Victoria Nile in Uganda". PhD thesis, Schl. Of Appl. Sci., Cranfield Univ., Bedford, U.K., <u>https://dspace.lib.cranfield.ac.uk/handle/1826/4452</u> (accessed 2022.05.04).

Mwanuzi, F.L., Abuodha, J. O. Z., Muyodi, F.J., Hecky, R.E. 2005. "Lake Victoria Environment Management Project (LVEMP) Water Quality and Ecosystem Status". *Lake Victoria Reg. Water Qual. Synth. Rep.* pp: 1-189.

NaFIRRI, 2014. <u>http://www.firi.go.ug/2014</u> (accessed 2019.06.11).

- Nelen, Schuurmans, 2020. "5. wind effects". Retrieved from https://docs.3di.lizard.net/b_wind.html.
- Ntiba, M.J., Kudoja, W.M., Mukasa, C.T. 2001. "Management issues in the Lake Victoria watershed". Journal of Lakes and Reservoirs: Research and Management 6: 211-216.
- NBS, 2002. "Household Budget Survey 2000/01". Dar es Salaam, July 2002.
- Nutz, A.; Schuster, M.; Ghienne, J.-F.; Roquin, C.; Bouchette, F. 2018. "Wind-driven waterbodies: a new category of lake within an alternative sedimentologically-based lake classification". *J. Paleolimnol.* 59: 189-199.
- Nyamweya, C., Desjardins, C., Sigurdsson, S., Tomasson, T., Taabu-Manyaho, A., Sitoki, L., Stefansson, G. 2016. "Simulation of Lake Victoria Circulation Patterns Using the Regional Ocean Modeling Syatem (ROMS)". *pLoS ONE* 11: 1-15. DOI:10.1371/journal.pone.0151272.
- Odada, E.O., Olago, D.O., Kulindwa, K.A.A., Ntiba, M.J., Wandiga, S. 2004. "Migtigation of environmental problems in Lake Victoria, East Africa: casual chain and policy options analysis lake". *Ambio* 33:13-23, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1579/0044-7447-33.1.13</u>.
- Odhiambo, M. 2016. "Distribution of black carbon and its impact on Eutrophication in Lake Victoria". *MSc Thesis, Linköping University*,
- link: <u>https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Distribution-of-black-carbon-and-its-impact-on-in-Odhiambo-Routh/76718228169632f83b318b30fa4140a24ba5676e</u> (accessed 2022.05.06).
- Okungu, J.O., Okonga, J.R., Mngodo, R.J., Sangale, F.D., Senfuma, N., Mjengera, H., Sewagude, S., Mwembembezi, L. 2014. "Lake Victoria water levels". *Uganda, Kenya and Tanzania report*, <u>https://www.oceandocs.org/bitstream/handle/1834/6998/ktf0042.pdf?sequence=1&isAllo</u> wed=y.
- Okungu, J.O., Njoka, S., Abuodha, J.O.Z., Hecky, R.E. 2005. "An introductorion to Lake Victoria catchment, water quality, physical limnology and ecosystem status (Kenyan sector)". *Lake Victoria Environment Management Project (LVEMP)*, link: https://aquadocs.org/handle/1834/7140.
- Oguttu, H.W., Bugenyi, F.WB., Leuenberger, H., Wolf, M., and Bachofen, R. 2008. "Pollution menacing Lake Victoria: Qualification of point sources around Jinja Town, Uganda". *Report*, <u>http://www.wrc.org.za/</u>.
- Olokotum, M., Troussellier, M., Escalas, A., Hamlaoui, S., Okello, W., Semyalo, R., Humbert, J.F., Bernard, C. 2021. "High nutrient loading and climatic parameters influence the dominance and dissimilarity of toxigenic cyanobacteria in northern bays of Lake Victoria". *Journal of Great Lakes Research*, 47:985-996, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jglr.2021.04.021</u>.
- Oporto, L.C.; Ramírez, D.A.; Varela, J.D.; Schaerer, C.E. 2016. "Analysis of contaminant transport under wind conditions on the surface of a shallow lake". *Journal of Mecánica Computacional*, XXXIV, pp. 2155-2163.
- Overmeen, E.S., Bomers, A., Volp, D.N., Berends, T., Vellinga, E.V., Warmink, J.J. 2021. "Determining the wind drag coefficient for shallow, fetch-limited water systems: A case

study in Fryslân, the Netherlands". *Conference paper*, <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/349345639</u>.

- Pacini, G., and Covelli, P. 2002. "Application of a Two-dimensional Hydrodynamic Model for Shallow Waters to the Orbetello Lagoon". *Proceedings of the Fifth International Conference on Hydroinformatics*, Cardiff, UK 3: 371-376.
- Papa, F., Crétaux, JF., Grippa, M. *et al.* Water Resources in Africa under Global Change: Monitoring Surface Waters from Space. *Surv Geophys* **44**, 43–93 (2023). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10712-022-09700-9</u>
- Paul, S., Walakira, D.D., Oppelstrup, J., Wait, R., Balfors, B.B., Thunvik, R., Mango, J. 2014. "Vertically integrated flow models in Comsol Multiphysics". *Conference proceeding*, <u>https://www.comsol.se/paper/download/210751/paul_presentation.pdf</u>.
- Paul, S., Oppelstrup, J., Thunvik, R., Mango, J., Walakira, D. D., & Cvetkovic, V. 2019. "Bathymetry development and flow analyses using two-dimensional numerical modeling approach for Lake Victoria". *International Journal of Fluids*, MDPI 4: 1–21, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/fluids4040182</u>.
- Paul, S., Oppelstrup, J. 2020. "Hydro-meteorological processes driving solute transport in Lake Victoria". *Journal of Water Science, ELSEVIER* 34(1): 18-31. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/111004929.2020.1722416</u>.
- Paul, J.D., Rick, S. 2005. "Shallow water equations with a complete Coriolis force and topography". J. Physics of Fluids 17: 106601-106619.
- Pedlosky, J. B. 1987. "Inviscid Shallow-Water Theory". Geophysical Fluid Dynamics. Springer, New York, pp. 57-147.
- Piper, B.S., Plinston, D.T., Sutsliffe, J.V. 1986. "The water balance of Lake Victoria". *J. Hydrolog. Sci.* 31: 25-37. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/026266686609491025</u>.
- Podsetchine, V., Schernewski, G. 1999. "The influence of spatial wind inhomogeneity on flow patterns in a small lake". *J. Water Research* 33(15): 3348-3356. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0043-1354(99)00035-4</u>.
- Sangale, F., Njuguna, H., Okungu, J.O., Abuodha J.OZ., Hecky, E.R. 2005. "Meteorology and hydrology of the Lake Victoria basin: Kenyan sector". Lake Victoria Environment Management Project (LVEMP), Book: chapter 3, 49-81, doi: <u>http://hdl.handle.net/1834/7148</u>.
- Sara, T. 2019. "Global climate change concerns for Africa's Lake Victoria". *University of Houston*, link: <u>https://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2019/11/19114115858.htm</u>.
- Scheren, P. A. G. M., Bosboom, J. C., Njau, K. N. 1994. "Rapid assessment: Water pollution in the catchment area of Lake Victoria, Tanzania". *Research report*, Eindhoven University of Technology, Faculy of Philosophy and Social Sciences, Netherlands.
- Scheren, P.A.G.M., Zanting, H.A., Lemmens, A.M.C. 2000. "Estimation of water pollution sources in Lake Victoria, East Africa: Application and elaboration of the rapid assessment methodology". *Journal of Environmental Management*, 58:235-248, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1006/jema.2000.0322</u>.
- Schewe, J., J. Heinke, D. Gerten et al. 2014. "Multimodel Assessment of Water Scarcity under Climate Change." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 111(9):3245–50. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1222460110.

- Seddon, J.R.T., Mullin, T. 2007. "The motion of a prolate ellipsoid in a rotating Stokes flow". J. Fluid Mech, 583:123-132, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022112007006519</u>.
- Semazzi, F.H.M. 2011. "Enhancing Safety of Navigation and Efficient Exploitation of natural Resources over Lake Victoria and Its Basin by Strengthening Meteorological Services on the Lake". North Carolina State University Climate Modeling Laboratory, Tech. Rep., p. 104. <u>https://climlabo2.meas.ncsu.edu/HYVIC/Final_Report_LVBC</u>.
- Sene, K.J., Plinston, D.T. 1994. "A review and update of the hydrology of Lake Victoria in East Africa". J. Hydrolog. Science 39: 47-6, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/026266669409492719</u>.
- Sene, K., Tych, W., and Beven, K. 2018. "Exploratory studies into seasonal flow forecasting potential for large lakes". J. Hydrology and Earth System Science 22: 127-141, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.5194/hess-22-127-2018</u>.
- Setiyowati, R., Sumardi. A. 2019. "Simulation of shallow water wave equation using finite volume method: Lax-Friedrichs scheme". *IOP publishing, Journal of Physics*, Conf. Ser. 1306 012022, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1088/1742-6596/1306/1/012022</u>.
- Sewagudde, S. 2009. "Lake Victoria water budget and the potential effects of climate change in the 21st century". African J. Tropical Hydrobiology and Fisheries, 12:22-30, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.4314/ajthf.v12i1.57367</u>.
- Smith, K.A., and Semazzi, F.H.M. 2014. "The role of the Dominant Modes of Precipitation Variability over Eastern Africa in Modulating the Hydrology of Lake Victoria". Adv. Meteorol. 1-11, doi: <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2014/516762</u>.
- Sparrenbom, C., Jeppsson, H., Appelo, T., Barmen, G., Barth, J., Dahlin, T., Dahlqvist, P., Dopson, M., Erisson, L.O., Fagerlund, F., Gustafsson, M., Mossmark, F., Norrman, J., Olofsson, B., Persson, G., Persson, K.M, Rosberg, J.E., Rosen, L. 2022. "Grundvattenboken". E-bok, Författarna och Studentlitteratur 2022, studentlitteratur.se, ISBN 978-91-44-13592-2.
- Swenson, S., Wahr, J. 2009. "Monitoring the water balance of lake Victoria, East Africa space. Journal of Hydrology, 370: 163-176, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhydrol.2009.03.008</u>.
- Tate, E., Sutcliffe, J., Conway, D., & Farquharson, F. 2004. "Water balance of Lake Victoria: Update to 2000 and climate change modelling to 2100". J. Hydrolog. Science 49: 563-574, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1623/hysj.49.4.563.54422</u>.
- Taye, M.T., Ntegeka, V., Ogiramoi, N.P., Willems, P. 2011. "Assessment of climate change impact on hydrological extremes in two source regions of the Nile River Basin". *J. Hydrology and Earth System Sciences* 15: 209-222, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.5194/hess-15-209-2011</u>.
- Thiery, W., Davin, E.L., Panitz, H.J., Demuzere, M., Lhermitte, S., van Lipzig, N. 2015. "The impact of the African Great Lakes on the Regional Climate". *J. Climate* 28: 4061-4085, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1175/JCLI-D-14-00565.1</u>.
- Timiza, W. 2011. "Climate variability and satellite observed vegetation responses in Tanzania". *Master thesis Physical Geography and Ecosystem Analysis*, Lund University, Sölvegatan 12, S-223 62 Lund, Sweden, Seminar series nr 205.
- Torma, P.; Kramer, T. 2016. "Wind shear stress interpolation over Lake Surface from routine weather data considering the IBL development". *Periodica Polytechnica: Civil Engineering, Research Article*, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3311/PPci.9542</u>.
- Tungaraza, C., Eliapenda, E., Osewe, O.K., Palapala, M.P. 2012. "Long-term climate impact on the Lake Victoria region influences water level fluctuation and resource availability". *International Journal of Environmental Sciences* 2: 1717-1732.
- USAID, 2015. "Operational plan 2015-2020 for the Lake Victoria Basin". Report, <u>https://www.lvbcom.org/phe/sites/default/files/2016-</u> <u>10/PHE%200PERATIONAL%20%20PLAN%202015-2020_0.pdf</u> (accessed 2019-07-17).
- Vanderkelen, I., van Lipzig, N. P.M., Thiery, W. 2018. "Modelling the water balance of Lake Victoria (East Africa) – Part 1: Observational analysis". J. Hydrology and Earth System Science 22: 5509-5525, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.5194/hess-22-5509-2018</u>.
- Welander, P. 1957. "Wind action on a shallow sea: Some generalizations of Ekman's Theory". Tellus, IX: 46-52, <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/j.2153-3490.1957.tb01852.x</u>.
- Williams, L., White J., Tait, C., Cezerilio, S., and Mease A. 2018. "Land, Belonging and Nomadic Identities: Women, Migration and Well-Being," 52. <u>http://bit.ly/3GvRWms</u> Accessed 2022-08-20.
- World Bank, 2018. "Lake Victoria Environmental Management Project III". Report, <u>http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/328181540137025874/pdf/Concept-Project-Information-Document-Integrated-Safeguards-Data-Sheet-Lake-Victoria-Environmental-Management-Project-Phase-Three-P165352.pdf (accessed 2019-07-17).</u>
- Wu X., Kong F., Chen Y., Qian X., Zhang L., Yu Y., Zhang M., and Xing P. 2010. "Horizontal distribution and transport processes of bloom-forming microcystis in a large shallow lake (Taihu, China)". *Limnologica-Ecology and Management of Inland Waters* 40(1):8–15.
- Yin, X., Nicholson, S.E. 1998. "The water balance of Lake Victoria. Journal of Hydrological Science, 43:789-811, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/026266669809492173</u>.
- Zhao, D.H., Shen, H.W., Tabios, G.Q. III, Lai, J.S., and Tan, W.Y. 1994. "Finite-volume twodimensional unsteady-flow model for river basins". *J. Hydraulic Eng.* 120: 863-883, doi: <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)0733-9429(1994)120:7(863)</u>.